COUNTRY AND INDUSTRY SPECIFIC DETERMINANTS OF INTRA-INDUSTRY TRADE: AN ANALYSIS OF ZAMBIA'S TRADE WITH SOUTH AFRICA AND TANZANIA, 1990 – 2015

by

Obby Phiri (BA)

A dissertation submitted to the University of Zambia in partial fulfillment of the degree of Master of Arts in Economics

THE UNIVERSITY OF ZAMBIA

LUSAKA

2017

COPYRIGHT

All rights reserved. No part of this dissertation may be reproduced or stored in any form all by any means without prior permission in writing from the author or the University of Zambia.

©2017, Obby Phiri

DECLARATION

I, **Obby Phiri**, declare that this dissertation represents my own work. This paper has not previously been submitted for a degree at this or any other university and does not incorporate any published work or material from another dissertation.

Signed.....
Date.....

APPROVAL

This dissertation of **Obby Phiri** has been approved as a partial fulfillment of the requirements for the award of the degree of Master of Arts in Economics by the University of Zambia.

Name of Examiner:	Signature:	Date:

ABSTRACT

The main objective of this study was to establish both the country specific and industry specific determinants of intra industry trade (IIT) between Zambia and its trading partners in the Southern African region namely South Africa and Tanzania using the modified gravity model of trade. The gravity model was initially criticized for being ad hoc and lacking theoretical foundation, however, this is certainly no longer true today because there are several theoretical developments that have provided support for the model. Using the gravity model in the present study is advantageous for two main reasons. Firstly, the application of gravity equations is consistent with the main objective of the study, that of identifying variables that act to encourage or discourage Zambia's involvement in IIT with its partner countries. Secondly, the gravity equations are consistent with many general equilibrium trade models.

Using a modified gravity model in a panel data framework for the period 1990-2015, the estimation results from the Feasible Generalized Least Squares in the random effects model suggested that the significant factors in explaining intra industry trade (IIT) between Zambia and its trading partners in the Southern African region are; joint market size, dissimilarity in per capita income, transactional costs, product differentiation, capital intensity, economies of scale and the revealed comparative advantage index.

DEDICATION

To my family and friends for their continued support

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

"In the Name of our Lord Jesus Christ, Most Gracious, Most Merciful", praises and thanks are first and foremost due to the Almighty God, the Lord of the Universe, who gave me the strength, patience and the ability to complete this thesis.

There are many people who have shared the long journey of writing up this thesis and helped in bringing it to fruition. It is my pleasure to acknowledge the generosity and kindness of a number of people. My special gratitude is extended to my research Supervisor Dr. Dale Mudenda, his guidance; constructive criticism and much-needed encouragement were unfailing. Dr. Mudenda went beyond the call of duty as a supervisor, giving freely his time and providing priceless advice. He also taught me how to think clearly and critically about my writing; my work is immensely better due to his tutelage. I would also like to thank the post graduate coordinator at the University of Zambia Economics Department, Dr. Frank Chansa, his willingness to listen to my questions and provide answers and advice were highly valued and greatly appreciated. Sincere gratitude and deep appreciation are also due to, my lecturer in research methods, Dr. Chiliba, for her unstinting help, advice, and encouragement, which have been invaluable in the preparation of this thesis.

I am also indebted to Dr. Mphuka, H.O.D Economics Department, for sharing with me his profound Knowledge on econometrics and STATA in applied econometrics course. I am also grateful to Mr. Maio Bulawayo, Mr. Chipungu Stephen & Mr. Kangwa Musole. I profited greatly from their invaluable comments and suggestions at different stages of my work.

Words are inadequate to express my full and sincere gratitude to my best friend for the past 4 years, the rock of our family, the love of my life, Mazuba Phiri, who has sustained me with her love and understanding during all the trials and tribulations encountered in completing this thesis. She provided me with endless support and encouragement when it was most required, indeed without her care and patience, this thesis would not have been completed. I wish also to thank my parents; Adson and Dorica as they bore me, raised me, taught me, loved me, and backed me during my study.

Finally, I would like to gratefully acknowledge the Bank of Zambia (BOZ) for their financial support during my two years of study. They made this happen and i am forever grateful.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

COPYRIGHT	i
DECLARATION	.ii
APPROVAL	iii
ABSTRACT	iv
DEDICATION	. v
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	vi
LIST OF ACRONYMS & ABBREVIATIONS	. X
LIST OF FIGURES	ii
LIST OF TABLES	ii
LIST OF APPENDICES	tii
CHAPTER ONE	.1
INTRODUCTION	. 1
1.1 Background	. 1
1.2 Statement of problem	. 3
1.3 General Objectives	.4
1.3.1Specific Objectives	. 5
1.4 Hypothesis	. 5
1.5 Research Questions	. 5
1.5.1 Primary Research Question	. 5
1.5.2 Secondary Research Questions	. 5
1.6 Significance of the Study	.6
1.7 Organization of Study	.7
CHAPTER TWO	. 8
CONTEXT OF THE STUDY	. 8
2.1 The Choice of Countries	. 8
2.2 The Choice of Industries	.9
2.3 Patterns of IIT between Zambia-South Africa & Zambia-Tanzania in selected Industries	.9

2.3.1 Food and live animals Industry	
2.3.2 Chemicals and related products Industry	
2.3.3 Manufactured goods classified chiefly by materials industry	
, ~, ~, ~, ~, ~, ~, ~, ~, ~, ~, ~, ~, ~,	
CHAPTER THREE	
LITRETURE REVIEW	15
3.1 Theoretical Literature Review	15
3.1.1 The Gravity Model of Trade	15
3.1.2 Theories of Intra industry trade	17
3.1.2.1 Classical and Neo-Classical Trade Theories	17
3.1.2.2 New Trade Theories	
3.1.2.3 Neo- Chamberlinian	20
3.1.2.4 Neo-Hottelling	20
3.2 Empirical Review	21
CHAPTER FOUR	
METHODOLOGY	
4.1 Theoretical Derivation of the Gravity Model of Trade	
4.2 The Empirical Model	32
4.3 Variables in the model	
4.3.1 Intra-industry trade index (IIT)	35
4.3.2 Country-specific Variables	35
4.3.2.1 Per capita income (PCI)	35
4.3.2.2 Tariffs (TAR):	
4.3.2.3 Dissimilarity in per capita income (DPCI)	
4.3.2.4 Trade intensity (TI):	
4.3.2.5 Distance (DIS):	
4.3.2.6 Transactional costs (DT):	
4.3.2.7 Joint market size (GDP*GDP)	
4.3.2.8 Inflation rate (INF	
4.3.2.9 Trade orientation (TO)	
4.3.2.10 Adjacency (D1):	

4.3.3 Industry-specific factors	
4.3.3.1 Product differentiation (PD)	38
4.3.3.2 Economies of Scale (ES).	39
4.3.3.3 Capital intensity (Cl)	40
4.3.3.4 Factor Endowments (FE)	40
4.4.5. Categorical aggregation (CA)	41
4.4 Data sources	41
4.5 Estimation Technique	42
4.6 Estimation Models	42

CHAPTER FIVE	
RESULTS AND DISCUSSIONS	43
5.1 Diagnostic Test Results	43
5.2 Model Specification	44
5.3 Model Estimation and Discussion of Results	45
5.4 Robust test	45

CHAPTER SIX	51
CONCLUSION AND POLICY IMPLICATIONS	51
6.1 Policy Implications	53
6.2 Limitations	55

REFERENCES	
APPENDICES	Error! Bookmark not defined.

LIST OF ACRONYMS & ABBREVIATIONS

ATR	Ad valorem Tariff Rate
BLUE	Best Linear Unbiased Estimator
B-P test	Breusch-Pagan Test
CA	Categorical Aggregation
CCCN	Customs Cooperation Council Nomenclature
ССМА	Consistent Coefficient Model Approach
CER	Closer Economic Relations
CI	Capital Intensity
Dis	Distance
DPCI	Dissimilarity in per capita income
EI	Economic Integration
ES	Economies of Scale
FE	Factor Endowment
FEMA	FEMA
FGLS	Feasible Generalized least squares
F-H	Flam and Helpman
GATT	General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade
GDP	Gross Domestic Product
GDP*GDP	Joint Market Size
GL (G-L)	Grubel-Lloyd
GLS	Generalized Least Square
H-0	Heckscher-Ohlin
IIT	Intra-Industry Trade
INT	Inter-Industry Trade
MR	Multilateral (price) Resistance
NTB	Non-Tariff Barrier
OLS	Ordinary Least Square
PCI	Per Capita Income
PD	Product Differentiation
RCA	Revealed Comparative Advantage
RESET	Regression Specification Error Test
RSS	Residual Sum of Squares
SA	South Africa
SADC	Southern Africa Development Community
SIC	Standard Industry Classification
SIIC	Standard International Industrial Classification
SITC	Standard International Trade Classification
ТВ	Trade Barriers

TI	Trade Intensity
TZ	Tanzania
	United Nations Commodity Trade Statistics
UN COMTRADE	Database
WTO	World Trade Organization

LIST OF FIGURES

LIST OF TABLES

 Table 4.1: Estimation results for the three industries......44

LIST OF APPENDICES

Appendix 1: Multicollinearity tests	.65
Appendix 2: Breusch Pagan test	.65
Appendix 3: Estimation results for the food and live animals industry	.66
Appendix 4: Estimation results for the chemicals and related products industry	.67
Appendix 5: Estimation results for the manufacturing industry	.69
Appendix 6: Estimation results for the robust test	70
Appendix 7: Standard international trade classification	70

CHAPTER ONE

INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background

Trade is the action of buying and selling goods and services. Trade occurs out of necessity, in the sense that one person is not able to produce all the variety of products one would like to consume. The system of trade has changed over time. In the early stages of civilization, people traded goods in exchange for other goods based on a barter system, but in modern times, most trade involves the exchange of money. According to the standard models of international trade, much trade between countries is based on their endowments of factors of production. Capital-abundant countries tend to export capital intensive products and are prone to import labor-intensive products. Similarly, labor abundant countries are likely to export labor-intensive products and import capital intensive products. Though the trading system and medium of exchange differs from barter trade, the basic concept of international trade has remained the same (Lapinska, 2014).

The export and import of different products based on absolute or comparative advantage is known as inter-industry trade (INT). This trade type is supported by nearly all traditional trade theories. For example, the Heckscher–Ohlin model, the theory of absolute advantage, the theory of comparative advantage, and mercantilism, all concern INT, and were developed between the seventeenth and twentieth centuries. However, countries do not always export and import products based on differences between countries in terms of factor endowments. Trade sometimes involves simultaneous exports and imports of goods and services from the same industry. Such trade has also been variously called "two-way trade" (Gray, 1973), "trade overlap" (Finger, 1975), and "two-way trade in similar products" (Rahman, 1986).

Early references to IIT were made by Verdoom (1960) and Balassa (1966) when they observed that most of the growth in manufacturing trade occurred within industries rather than between

industries. Unfortunately, their observation of the phenomenon was virtually ignored and little attention was given to it in the contemporary literature until the seminal work of Grubel and Lloyd (1975). Since then, it has become a prominent aspect of the international trade literature (Greenaway & Milner, 1986) and there is now sufficient interest in it to warrant further investigation.

The theoretical and empirical interest in studying the phenomenon of intra-industry trade mainly results from the fact that although the traditional trade models are still good at explaining why one country engages in trade with another, they do not specifically address the potential for simultaneous exports and imports of goods and services from the same industry (i.e. IIT). Standard trade theory explains trade mainly on the basis of differences in their relative factor endowments across countries (Thorpe, 2013). For instance, the traditional factor-proportions theory posited by Heckscher and Ohlin does not provide a complete explanation for the volume of international trade which takes place within an industry and between similar (in terms of resources, industrial structure, and demand patterns) rather than dissimilar economies. This is because the H-0 theory has a number of theoretical limitations, including its failure to give due attention to the role of economies of scale and product differentiation.

Therefore, a number of trade economists have attempted to account for the prevalence of IIT by overcoming the limitations of the H-0 theory through relaxing some of its assumptions. For instance, Krugman (1979, 1980) introduced monopolistic competition with product differentiation based on increasing returns to scale, while Falvey (1981) focused on differentiation between products based on quality, and Brander (1981) put emphasis on oligopolistic markets. Helpman and Krugman (1985) synthesized factor endowment and monopolistic competition models in an attempt to explain IIT, and the result was the development of a distinct IIT model that allowed for the interplay between product differentiation, economies of scale and factor proportions.

Statistically, IIT accounts for approximately 40% of world trade by volume (World Bank, 2015). This rise in IIT has resulted in sizable part of the recent "New Trade Theory" being directed at explaining various issues relating to IIT rather than inter-industry trade. These various aspects

include measuring the magnitude of intra-industry trade, developing theoretical explanations for intra-industry trade's existence and finally, investigating the empirical determinants of intra-industry trade (Zhan et al 2005). This is because intra-industry trade brings several benefits. Firstly, IIT increases gains from trade arising from increasing returns to scale and product differentiation (Ruffin, 1999; Sharma, 2000). Secondly, adjustment costs will be relatively minor if trade expansion takes the form of IIT rather than inter-industry trade (Balassa, 1966). The reason for this is that it is more expedient for resources to be reallocated within an industry than between industries.

Finally, the specialization within industry categories which results from intra-industry trade may stimulate innovation because producing a greater variety and a greater number of particular goods increase general knowledge of technology and know-how (Ruffin, 1999). For these reasons an interest in investigating the determinants of the intra-industry trade phenomenon has been developed and a few researchers e.g. (Thorpe, 1993), (Gustafsson, 2012) have tried to investigate the specific determinants of this type of trade. However most of these researches that have been done focus on western and industrialized countries and very little attention has been placed on developing countries like Zambia.

1.2 Statement of problem

Trade has played a critical role of an effective development strategy for many developed and developing countries. As a result, many countries have resorted to forming regional trade arrangement to boast intra-regional trade as a strategy for poverty reduction and economic growth. In Africa, there are more than thirty regional trade arrangements mostly focused on deeper regional integration (Zhang & Gupta, 2005). Although intra-African trade remains small, at 10% of its internal trade, a substantial amount of trade in non-traditional exports occurs within the continent. For example, in 2015, over 51% of Zambia's NTEs were exported to markets within the SADC and COMESA member countries. During the same year, Zambia sourced over 39% of its imports from South Africa. The dominance of regional trade in NTEs has resulted in increased IIT in the region.

Despite the increasing importance of intra-regional trade among developing countries, empirical studies on IIT have focused primarily on industrialized economies such as Thorpe & Zhang (2001) who investigate the determinants intra-industry trade among Asian countries and Gustafsson (2005) who analyzed the pattern of intra-industry trade between Sweden and the European Union.

There have been only a small number of studies on this subject that focus on developing countries. The few available studies on Sub-Saharan Africa that include Musonda (1997), Chidoko (2006) and Mulenga (2012) mainly focused on country specific determinants of IIT such as distance and having a common boarder. None of these studies have analyzed the industry specific determinants of IIT such as product differentiation and economies of scale. As Clark and Stanely (1999) argues, these factors should not be ignored in analyzing IIT patterns because IIT is greatly influenced by the degree of product standardization and differentiation, as well as by the globally integrated nature of the production process. Rather than focusing on a narrow range of potential influences like previous studies have done, the present study accounts for a wide variety of country characteristics and industry structural determinants.

This study seeks to bridge this empirical gap in the literature by exploring the nature and extent of intra-industry trade in the Southern African Region. The study also extends the existing literature by considering the industry and country-specific causes of IIT among emerging economies in Africa. In particular the study looks at IIT between Zambia and its major trading partners in the SADC region for the period covering 1990 to 2015 which are South Africa & Tanzania (the justification for this choice is made in chapter 2).

1.3 General Objectives

The main objective of this study is to analyze the extent and the determinants of intra-industry trade in the food and live animals, manufactures and chemicals industries between Zambia and its Southern African trading partners (South Africa and Tanzania).

1.3.1 Specific Objectives

The specific objectives of this study is to explore the extent to which industry and country specific factors affect intra-industry trade between Zambia and its key regional trading partners. In particular, the study investigates:

- 1) The impact of joint market size on IIT.
- 2) The impact of trade reforms on IIT.
- 3) The impact of product differentiation on IIT.

1.4 Hypothesis

- 1) The joint market size is a key driver of IIT.
- 2) Tariff reductions increases IIT.
- 3) Adjacency, joint market size, trade intensity, infrastructure, economies of scale, product differentiation, capital intensity and the inflation rate determines the level of IIT.
- 4) Increased product differentiation increases IIT.

1.5 Research Questions

1.5.1 Primary Research Question

What are the determinants of IIT between Zambia and its Southern African trading partners?

1.5.2 Secondary Research Questions

- 1) How does the level of product differentiation influence IIT?
- 2) How do changes in the tariff rates affect IIT?
- 3) Does a larger joint market size entail high IIT?
- 4) Which country and industry specific variables determine IIT?

1.6 Significance of the Study

The study originated from a perceived need for further empirical investigation of the nature and extent of IIT in the Southern African region. IIT studies for the region are few (Musonda, 1997), Chidoko (2006) and have focused primarily on country specific determinants of IIT neglecting possible industry specific determinants like product differentiation and economies of scale. Thus there is an empirical gap on the effects of industry level factors on IIT in the region. Clark and Stanely (1999) argue that these factors should not be ignored in analyzing IIT patterns because IIT is greatly influenced by the degree of product standardization and differentiation, as well as by the globally integrated nature of the production process.

Another thing to note about the empirical studies that have been done in the region on IIT is that they have primarily focused on the gravity factors such as distance, the size of the economy and geographical factors. These studies have paid insufficient attention to the role of other countryspecific factors such as trade intensity, multilateral resistance and trade orientation. By covering a wide range of the determinants of IIT for the region, the research has the potential to provide a basis for more efficacious policy prescriptions which will enable the region to benefit from IIT through innovation and gains from trade arising from product differentiation and economies of scale.

Further, this study provides us with a good opportunity to improve our understanding of IIT in the region because of the three countries special characteristics. These include, firstly, the fact that South Africa is classified as an upper-middle income economy while Zambia and Tanzania are classified as lower middle income countries (World Bank, 2016). The countries give a good benchmark for testing both South-South IIT models and South-North IIT models on the Southern African data set.

Finally, the period to be covered is from 1990 to 2015 inclusive, this period is of particular relevance because during this time Zambia experienced many changes that have had an impact on its international trade. In particular, after the implementation of the structural adjustment

programs (SAPs), there were changes that involved rapid economic growth, increasing foreign aid, increasing foreign investment, and a reduction in tariff barriers.

1.7 Organization of Study

The reminder of this study is organized as follows: Chapter two outlines the context of the study, Chapter three reviews the theoretical and empirical literature, Chapter four outlines the methodology and estimation techniques, Chapter five presents an analysis, presentation, and discussion of results while Chapter six presents the conclusion, recommendations for policy makers and limitations of the study.

CHAPTER TWO

CONTEXT OF THE STUDY

This chapter presents the context of the study. It is organized around two sections with the first highlighting the choice of the countries. The second section highlights the choice of industries and the third section combines section one and two to explore the patterns of intra-industry trade between Zambia-South Africa & Zambia-Tanzania in the three selected Industries.

2.1 The Choice of Countries

South Africa and Tanzania were chosen for the analysis for three main reasons. Firstly the choice of countries was influenced by the availability of data for the variables used in the model. Trade between Zambia and the two countries chosen is well documented compared to trade between Zambia and other countries like the Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC) which remains largely unrecorded due to weak border controls and smuggling.

Secondly the two countries give a good benchmark for analyzing both South-South and South-North trade since one is an industrialized country (South Africa) and the other one is a developing county (Tanzania) just like Zambia. Thus we want to observe the patterns of Intra-Industry trade between countries with dissimilar economic structures (Zambia-South Africa) and make comparisons with Intra-Industry Trade among countries with similar economic fundamentals (Zambia-Tanzania).

Thirdly South Africa and Tanzania are undoubtedly Zambia's major trading partners in the SADC region (World Bank, 2015). Compared to the rest of SADC (RoSADC), South Africa accounts for almost half of Zambia's imports and exports markets. Possible reasons for South Africa's prominence could include the emergence of trade opportunities in the post- Apartheid era; increasing South African investment in Zambia; and the duty free offer to Zambia, by the Southern African Customs Union (SACU), on copper wire and sugar exports. In addition,

Zambia also exports some products to preferential markets, like the US market, through thirdparty arrangements which involve South Africa. Zambia's major exports to South Africa include copper cathodes, cotton, sugar, and tobacco and leather products.

Indeed, as with South Africa, Zambia has had a special cordial relationship with Tanzania, at political and economic levels among other areas. The transport and communication systems between them are good, facilitated by the joint building of the railway line, TAZARA, an all-weather tarmac road and an oil pipeline (TAZAMA). Zambia has also been using the Dares Salaam harbour facilities for a long time. The countries share a common border and cultural relationship. The main exports to Tanzania are engineering products, mainly copper cables, which are inputs for its booming mining sector and which enter the Tanzanian market under the SADC Trade Protocol. Imports from Tanzania are mostly processed and unprocessed food products, pharmaceutical products and chemicals.

2.1The Choice of Industries

The study will focus on three industries namely the food and live animals industry, the chemicals and related products industry and the manufacturing industry classified chiefly by materials industry. These industries have been chosen because they are the ones that have shown immense levels of intra-industry trade over the years. The industries are also important to the Zambian economy and will be the engine of growth for the next decade and beyond as the country aims to diversify its economy from over dependence on copper exports. Zambia's dependency on copper makes it vulnerable to depressed commodity prices, thus these industries remain the key priority sectors in the growth and poverty reduction agenda of Zambia.

2.3 Patterns of IIT between Zambia-South Africa & Zambia-Tanzania in selected Industries

Adopting the framework developed by Grubel and Lloyd (1975), the unadjusted G-L index, IIT_{jk} , between Zambia and other trading countries is specified as for a good j with exports Xj and imports Mj as:

$$B_j = (1 - |\frac{X_j - M_j|}{X_j + M_j}) \times 100...$$
Equation 2.1

 IIT_{jk} is a percentage from 0-100. When $IIT_{jk}=0$, it is all inter-industry trade and when $IIT_{jk}=100$, it is all intra-industry trade. The standard international trade classification (SITC Rev.4) was used to classify goods into different industrial groupings. As mentioned earlier, the industries analyzed in this study are the food and live animals industry, the chemicals and related products industry and the manufacturing industry. The intra-industry trade index was calculated for each the three industries using the formula above.

100 80 60 40 20 O 06 08 10 a's 0002 0412 96 🔲 SA 🔲 TZ

2.3.1 Food and live animals Industry

Source: Output from Eviews

Figure 1.1 INTRA INDUSTRY TRADE BETWEEN ZAMBIA-SOUTH AFRICA AND ZAMBIA-TANZANIA IN FOOD AND LIVE ANIMALS IDUSTRY

Intra-Industry trade in this industry is more pronounced between Zambia and South Africa. This could be because a large number of commercial farmers in Zambia are whites with South African roots who could be exporting to preferential markets, like the US market and Asia through third-party arrangements which involve South Africa. The products that show high levels of IIT are non-traditional exports such as cotton, sugar preparations, honey, molasses, soya beans, tea, cereals and cereal preparations.

IIT between Zambia and Tanzania was quite low and without a definite pattern in this industry. However, some products such as fish, processed fish products, tea, spices, vegetables and fruits showed strong levels of IIT between the two countries.

Intra industry trade in this industry shows a rising trend from the early 1990s Up to the early 2000s, this could have been a direct result of the agriculture sector policy reforms as part of the general economic reforms that fell under pursuit of the structural adjustment programs. These were targeted at liberalizing the agricultural sector alongside promoting private sector participation in the agricultural supply chain (Ministry of Agriculture and Co-Operatives, 2004).

The formation of the Southern Africa Development Community (SADC) in 1992 might also explain the rising trend of IIT in the early 1990s as producers in member countries found new markets across the border for their output. The rate of IIT slowed down in the early 2000s partly due to the emergency of China as an export destination for products produced in this industry as while as the slowdown in the global economy which drastically reduced international trade.





Source: Output from Excel

Figure 1.2 INTRA INDUSTRY TRADE BETWEEN ZAMBIA SOUTH AFRICA AND ZAMBIA-TANZANIA IN THE CHEMICALS AND RELATED PRODUCTS INDUSTRY

Intra-Industry trade in this industry was more prominent between Zambia and Tanzania. The main reason why IIT between South Africa and Zambia was not significant in this industry is because the industry is very advanced in South Africa and the products manufactured in Zambia cannot compete at the same level with the products manufactured in SA. The industry is the largest of its kind in Africa (Brand South Africa, 2017). It is highly complex and widely diversified, with end products often being composed of a number of chemicals which have been combined in some way to provide the required properties and characteristics. The per capita income disparity between the two countries also implies that South Africa is an advanced consumer of the latest on offer from international sources such as Germany and China which are South Africa's largest Source of imports in this Industry.

This industry however is not very advanced in Tanzania which like Zambia is largely an agrarian economy. The products that show high levels of IIT between the two countries are essential oils, resinoids, fertilizers, hair products, synthetic organic detergents, inorganic alkaline detergents, crude and refined glycerine from vegetable and animal fats, organic and inorganic chemicals whilst products like medicines and pharmaceutical products revealed low levels of IIT due to the controls and regulations both countries have put in place on the importation of drugs.

In terms of trend in this industry, IIT was on a rise from 1996 up to 2004 when it started to decline all the way up to 2009. However in 2010, the levels of IIT in the industry began to rise driven mostly by the high demand for fertilizer and agricultural pesticide in both countries.



2.3.3 Manufactured goods classified chiefly by materials industry

Figure 1.3 INTRA INDUSTRY TRADE BETWEEN ZAMBIA SOUTH AFRICA AND ZAMBIA-TANZANIA IN THE MANUFACRURING INDUSTRY

Intra Industry trade in this industry does not have a definite pattern and it fluctuates from year to year. IIT is more momentous between Zambia and Tanzania in this Industry in products like leather, leather manufactures, textile yarn, fabrics and wood products. Trade between Zambia and South Africa in this Industry also involves simultaneous exports and import of dressed furskins, textile yarns and wood manufactures (excluding) furniture).

The manufacturing industry in Zambia is not very technologically advanced, therefore it is not surprising that the majority of products that exhibited IIT in this industry can be produced using crude methods. Tanzania's manufacturing industry is similar in many aspects to that of Zambia whilst the industry is very sophisticated and technologically advanced in South Africa.

In summary, this study builds mainly upon the existing empirical and theoretical literature on IIT with the intention of advancing the understanding of this phenomenon. Particular reference is made to its occurrence in Zambia in the three industries outlined above. Relevant research

Source: Output from Excel

achievements were reviewed and an appropriate research methodology was identified and applied to the Zambian data set.

CHAPTER THREE

LITRETURE REVIEW

This section presents the review of the literature. It is divided into two subsections. The first looks at the theoretical literature and models that depart from the traditional H-O theory. The latter part looks at studies that have been undertaken on the determinants of intra-industry trade.

3.1 Theoretical Literature Review

3.1.1 The Gravity Model of Trade

The general idea behind the model stems from and derives its name from the theory of gravity as it is studied in physics. The model is referred to as the gravity model because it identifies forces that encourage and discourage countries in their trade with each other. In other words, the gravity model consists of pull and push factors (akin to gravitational and other physical forces) that influence bilateral trade flows. Newton's law of gravity in the field of physical mechanics states that two bodies attract each other with a force that is proportional to the product of each body's mass (in kilograms) divided by the square of the distance between their centers of gravity (in meters).

The gravity model was first applied to the analysis of international trade by Tinbergen (1962) and Poyhonen (1963). In their basic formulation of this model of trade, the volume of trade between two countries was assumed to be positively related to their size, as measured by their national incomes, and negatively related to the transport costs of trade, as measured to the transport costs of trade, as measured by the distance between their economic centers.

The simplest and standard (or basic) functional form of the gravity equation relates the volume of trade T between country i and country j to the product of each country's GDP $Y_i Y_j$ and to the distance between them D_{ij} as a proxy for transaction costs. Specifically:

 $T_{ij} = A \frac{Y_i Y_j}{D_{ii}}$... Equation 3.1

where *A* is a constant of proportionality. This is a baseline model that when estimated is said to give relatively good results. However, it is known that there are other factors that may also influence the level of trade other than the traditional gravity factors cited in the equation above. Variations of this basic single-equation model involve the inclusion of additional explanatory variables. In the present study, these will include tariff rate variable, dummy variable for common boarder, dissimilarity in per capita income, trade orientation, trade intensity, inflation, product differentiation, economies of scale, factor endowment and capital intensity variable. For reasons that are ready apparent, this type of model is sometimes known as "the augmented gravity model" (Cheng & Wall, 2004).

Despite its widespread and successful empirical application, the gravity model was initially criticized because it lacked theoretical foundations. However, this is certainly no longer true today because there are several theoretical developments that have provided support for the model. The theoretical basis for the gravity model framework is found on a set of general equilibrium models that derive specific predictions for bilateral trade. Examples include Anderson (1979), Bergstrand (1985, 1989, 1990), Deadorff (1984, 1995, 1998), Helpman and Krugman (1985), Keller (1998, 2002), Anderson and Wincoop (2001), Harrigan (2001), Hansson and Xiang (2002), and Cheng and Wall (2004). The common elements in each of these contributions are complete specialization and identical preferences. Their differences, though, help to explain the variety of specifications and some of the diversity of the results that have appeared in empirical applications.

What the preceding discussion shows, then, is that using the gravity model in the present study is advantageous for two main reasons. Firstly, the application of gravity equations is consistent with the main objective of the study, that of identifying variables that act to encourage or discourage Zambia's involvement in IIT with its partner countries. Secondly, the gravity equations emanate from a general equilibrium theory of trade; in the other words gravity equations are consistent with many general equilibrium trade models, including those of Bergstrand (1985, 1989, and 1990), Helpman and Krugrnan (1985).

3.1.2 Theories of Intra industry trade

Several researchers have developed and analyzed the variants of the theoretical models of trade. Verdoom (1960) and Balassa (1966), were among the first to notice the existence of simultaneous export and import trade in products from the same industry between similar economies. However, the underpinnings of many present-day theoretical models of IIT date back to the work of Grubel and Lloyd (1975). Although these latter authors did not develop a formal theoretical model of IIT, they nonetheless provided the foundation for much of the future theoretical work concerning the phenomenon. In particular, they identified economies of scale and monopolistic competition as key factors associated with IIT. Subsequently, a number of theoretical models have been developed to account for this type of trade. Most, but not all, of these models depart from the traditional Heckscher-Ohlin (H-0) framework by relaxing one or more of its assumptions to allow for the effects of the imperfect competition, economies of scale, and product differentiation on international trade.

3.1.2.1 Classical and Neo-Classical Trade Theories

Classical and neo-classical trade theories hypothesize that trade occurs because of differences between economies and the subsequent prospect of gains from specialization. The classical economist, Adam Smith (1776), developed the theory of absolute advantage and was the first to argue the need for free trade to benefit a country. Two influential theories on international trade have been developed based on Adam Smith's absolute advantage theory. The first was David Ricardo's (1817) comparative advantage theory and later, two Swedish economists, Eli Hecksher and Bertil Ohlin, develop the Hecksher-Ohlin theory (1933) of international trade. According to Ricardian comparative advantage, countries produce and export commodities in which they have a relative cost advantages and import those commodities in which they have a relative cost disadvantage. The Ricardian model explained that specialization based on differences in labour productivity using different technologies determines a country's comparative advantage. The Heckscher-Ohlin trade model extended the Ricardian model to show that countries specialize and export products that use their abundant and cheap factors of production and import products that use the countries' scarce (and therefore costly) factors. Hence, factor endowments (capital, land and labour) determine a country's comparative advantage.

3.1.2.2 New Trade Theories

However, a new trade pattern has emerged in most developed countries. Increased IIT of which the classical theories of Smith, Ricardo and Hecksher-Ohlin could not fully account for has been on a rise. Moreover, the classical trade theories above emphasized that firms have homogeneous productivity and thus are expected to trade in similar quality goods, which is no longer the case today. Balassa (1966) and Grubel (1967) were among the first to observe tendencies towards trade of similar but differentiated products-intra-industry trade-rather than specialization, in the trading patterns of the European Economic Community. Their work heralded the search for new theories of international trade capable of explaining the phenomenon of IIT. Of the new trade theories, Krugman (1979; 1980) and Lancaster's (1980) monopolistic competition models are among the best known. They introduce two key assumptions: increasing returns to scale and consumers love for variety. Under the assumption of increasing returns to scale, large firms have a cost advantage over smaller firms and monopolistic competition ensues. Opening up to trade means firms can serve a larger market and hence reduce costs and consumers can benefit from an increased range of varieties. Increased competition may also force prices down but consequently forcing smaller firms out of the market. Brander and Krugman (1983) add that intra-industry trade may take place even in instances in which goods are homogenous.

Domestic monopolists may enter foreign markets at a lower price than that charged for goods at home market leading to the prospect of reciprocal dumping': two-way trade in the same product, even if the goods is identical, the initial prices are equal and trade is costly. Theories of economic geography add another possible explanation for intra-industry trade. The role of external returns to scale is more explicit here. The argument is that geographical location of firms leads to the development of clusters with technological and pecuniary externalities and external economies of scale. The success of the gravity model of trade flows also underlines that distance matters, and proximity to markets is a significant determinant of trade (gravity models also reflect the Linder hypothesis, which proposes that trade often occurs between similar sized economies (Linder, 1961). Lastly, geographically fragmented production sees different stages of the value change dispersed across countries according to factor endowments or labour productivity. This can occur within multinational firms or between firms at different levels of the

supply chain. Ether (1982) presents a model through which restricted trade in intermediate goods requires final good production to be located near to intermediate goods, explaining the emergence of industrial clusters.

Debaere (2005) shows that new trade theory doesn't hold for non-OECD countries where many of the key assumptions—namely mature industries capable of realizing economies of scale and trading highly differentiated goods—do not reflect realities of African economies. Somewhat crudely we can say that factor endowments determine North-South trade in line with the Heckscher-Ohlin framework, with new trade theories offering insights into North-North trade. However, intra-industry trade is emerging as vital to our understanding of South-South trade.

UNCTAD (2011) suggests three alternative analytical frameworks of South-South trade in which intra-industry trade is pivot. Firstly, the flying geese model (Gray, 1962) of regional industrialization allowed East Asian economies to dovetail on the success of regional leaders. Intra-industry trade here is mechanism for learning, as low flying geese import more sophisticated goods from their neighbors at first as a means of acquiring production know-how which allows for their manufacture for reverse export. Secondly, new-centre-periphery patterns envisage that African countries may be subject to foreign FDI flows in the shape of large multinational corporations which engage in intra-firm, intra-industry trade, but bring little in terms of diversification or development. Thirdly, the emergence of regional growth poles may lead to external economies of scale and agglomeration economies, allowing for product differentiation and intra-industry trade.

We may add a fourth analytical framework in the shape of regional value chains. In a Ricardian perspective of intra-industry trade relatively capital-intensive economies can specialize in the production of finished products, the intermediate inputs for which can be off shored to relatively labour abundant economies thereby generating region value chains (Falvey, 1981). The importation of raw materials for processing and subsequent re-export is an example of vertical IIT, that in which the traded goods which differ by quality rather than horizontally differentiated goods, which differ by price (Fontagné and Freudenberg, 1997).

3.1.2.3 Neo- Chamberlinian

The other class of models explaining intra-industry trade is the neo- Chamberlinian models. In these models the explanation for intra-industry trade is that goods are "horizontally differentiated", that is varieties differ in their characteristics and this difference may be actual or perceived. Neo-Chamberlinian models consider monopolistic competition and horizontally differentiated goods on the supply side. On the demand side, the model is based on 'love of variety' approach. According to this approach all varieties enter the individual's utility function in a symmetrical fashion; that is, individuals gain utility from greater variety, in other words, from being able to consume more varieties, rather than from being able to consume a preferable variety (Williamson and Milner, 1991).

Fundamental work on demand for variety was done by Dixit and Stiglitz (1977) in the context of a closed economy organized along lines of the Chamberlinian model of imperfect competition. In their model, trade is caused by economies of scale rather than by differences in factor endowments. The Dixit and Stiglitz model was then applied to the open economy by Krugman in a series of articles (Krugman, 1979, 1980, 1982), as well as by Dixit and Norman (1980). Therefore, the essential features of the neo-Chamberlinian model can be illustrated by reference to these authors.

3.1.2.4 Neo-Hottelling

Another group of models are neo-Hottelling models. These are related to neo- Chamberlinian models but differ in terms of how they consider consumers' demand for variety. The neo-Hotelling model, as in the neo-Chamberlinian case, is also based on monopolistic competition and horizontally differentiated products on the supply side of the economy. However, from the demand spectrum, consumer preferences characteristics of the neo-Hotelling model are completely different from those of the neo-Chamberlinian model. While the Dixit-Stiglitz-Krugman model is based on 'love of variety' approach, the neo-Hotelling model questions this approach and introduces a new one; the 'ideal variety' approach. According to the 'ideal variety' approach, individuals have different most preferred locations, in other words mixes of attributes,

and each individual consumes only his or her most preferred variety, or the 'nearest available'. Under this approach individuals gain utility from being able to consume preferable variety. The alternative, Chamberlinian, 'love of variety' approach is to claim that all varieties enter the individual's utility function in a symmetrical fashion. Individuals gain utility from consuming more varieties, rather than from being able to consume a preferable variety as in the case of 'ideal variety' approach (Williamson and Milner, 1991).

Later on, Eaton and Kierzkowski (1984) raised horizontal differentiation into a context of oligopoly. They assume that there exists two identical economies and in each of them two groups of consumers with a different "ideal variety" preferences. Then, international trade leads to the existence of only one producer for each of the ideal varieties in each market, which give rise to IIT. In all aforementioned models, each variety is produced under decreasing costs and when countries open up to trade, the similarity of the demands leads to intra-industry trade. Therefore, IIT is more likely to occur between countries with similar factor endowments, so that it cannot be explained by traditional trade theories

Other models include oligopolistic models such as the Brander-Krugman model based on the Cournot duopoly model of behavior. Yet other models includes the reciprocal dumping model where transport cost is taken into consideration, and the vertical differentiation and natural oligopolies model that takes into account the research and development expenditure for the existence of vertically differentiated products.

3.2 Empirical Review

Empirical studies of intra-industry trade are few. Balassa (1986) investigates this trade in developing countries (EU, America and Canada) for the period 1980-1983. He uses country characteristic variables including average per capita income, income inequality, and average country size, inequality in country size, trade orientation, distance, border and common language variables. He employed the widely used gravity model of international trade to measure the determinants of intra industry trade. The key findings were that most of hypotheses put forward were supported in many of them, although some (inequality in country size and average per capita income) were not significant.

Rasekhi and Shojaee (2012) studied factors determining IIT in the agricultural sector for Iran with its main trading partners during the time period between 2001 and 2007. The authors first measured the types of IIT and then assessed the determinants of vertical and total IIT in the agricultural sector using panel data modeling techniques. They used methods developed by Greenaway, Hine and Milner (GHM) applied to a 6-digit Harmonized System (HS) product classification and then analyzed the determinants of total IIT and VIIT using theoretical and experimental models. The authors used level of development, difference in GDP per capita, average GDP, difference in factor endowments, the real exchange rate, and market size difference as independent variables and found economic development and difference in GDP per capita had positive and significant effects on Iran's bilateral IIT. However, factor endowments, the real exchange rate, average GDP, market size differences each impacted the IIT negatively.

Lapinska (2014) reported similar results as those found by Rasekhi and Shojaee (2012) in investigating the country-specific determinants of IIT between Poland and its EU trading partners in agricultural and food products. Her study covered the time period between 2002 and 2011. In 2004, shortly after the beginning of the period of analysis, Poland joined the EU. The author found that agricultural and food products played an important role in Poland's trade with other EU member states. The author also found that the intensity of IIT in agricultural and food products was positively influenced by the intensity of trade with other EU countries. That is, IIT shares were high for those trading partners with which Poland engaged in relatively large amounts of trade (e.g. Germany). The author found that Poland's IIT with other EU member nations increased as a result of its EU membership. She further found that IIT increased in particular with the trading partners with similar Slavic-based languages (related languages and comparable cultures may involve similar kinds of taste). The author found that the degree of the trade imbalance between trading partners, relative differences in the size of the economics and relative differences in levels of economic development each had a negative impact on IIT.

Jámbor (2015) analyzed country and industry-specific determinants of IIT in agri-food products between the Visegrad countries (the Czech Republic, Hungary, Poland and the Slovak Republic) and the European Union during the 1999-2013 period. All four countries became members of the

EU in 2004. The author used the absolute difference in per capita GDP between trading partners, the absolute difference in agricultural area per capita between trading partners, the absolute difference in per capita agricultural labor between trading partners, the absolute difference in per capita agricultural machinery between trading partners, the distance between trading partners' capital cities, the percentage of the labor force employed in the agri-food industry, FDI, and the contribution of value-added agriculture to GDP as explanatory variables. Jámbor found that IIT was mainly of a vertical nature in the Visegrad countries, though the majority of their exports consisted of low-quality value-added agri-food products to the EU markets. The results were obtained by way of a generalized method of moments (GMM) model applied to panel data. The author found that the absolute difference in agricultural area per capita between trading partners, FDI, value-added agriculture and distance were negatively related to IIT, whereas the absolute difference in per capita GDP, the absolute difference in per capita agricultural machinery, the absolute difference in per capita agricultural machinery the absolute difference in per capita agricultural machinery the absolute difference in per capita agricultural machinery to the absolute difference in per capita agricultural machinery the absolute difference in per capita agricultural machinery the absolute difference in per capita agricultural machinery were positively related to IIT.

Clark and Stanley (2003) investigated determinants of intra-industry trade between the United States and twenty-two industrial nations. They analyzed the country-level characteristics suggested by modern models of monopolistic competition and trade and industry-level variables relating to imperfect competition, scale economies, and product differentiation. Country-level determinants of intra-industry trade used in the study include relative factor endowment differences, relative country size differences, distance, trade orientation, and the trade balance. Measures of factor intensity, scale economies, market structure, and product differentiation are included as country-level variables. IIT is found to decline with greater differences in relative factor endowments. Economic size and trade orientation of the developing country influence IIT in a positive way. Distance exerts a negative effect on IIT. Results show IIT occurs in nonstandard, made-to-order, vertically differentiated, labor intensive products produced by large globally integrated industries. No support is provided for the role of scale economies in determining North-South IIT.

The study by Clark and Stanley (1999) investigates country- and industry-level determinants of North-South IIT between the United States and the 30 largest developing countries. The study
used data on trade flows pertaining to 1992 for 30 developing countries and 300 four-digit U.S. SIC industries. The study found that IIT to fall with greater differences in relative factor endowments (proxied by differences in per capita GDP) between the North and South. Size of the trading partner influences IIT in a positive way. These findings are consistent with predictions of Helpman and Krugman's (1985) theoretical model. Distance influences IIT in a negative way. Trade orientation of the developing country exerts a positive effect on IIT.

Gonzalez and Valez (1995) presents estimates for the level of intra-industry trade in the 1994 bilateral commerce between the United States and Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Mexico, Paraguay, Uruguay, and Venezuela. The findings of the study suggest that intra-industry trade is positively correlated with income, product differentiation, economies of scale and with foreign investment. Furthermore, Mexico and the United States present high levels of intra-industry trade, while the other Latin American countries analyzed have relatively low levels. The paper concludes that Mexico should experience much less difficulty in adjusting to free trade with the United States than the other countries.

Thorpe and Zhang (2005) provide another empirical study for Asian countries for the period 1998-2000. The variables included are both country and industry specific, although the final report concentrates on country specific variables. A modified gravity model of international trade was employed and the result of the study shows that absolute difference in Per Capita Income, Trade orientation and joint market size were significant.

In their seminal work, Grubel and Lloyd (1975) proposed an index measure of intra-industry trade, hereafter referred to as the G-L index, which is now widely accepted. Grubel and Lloyd (1975) pointed out that earlier measures of Intra industry trade possess a downward bias if the country's total trade is not balanced, implying that the exporting country conditions cannot be matched by imports in every commodity grouping. Grubel and Lloyd (1975) proposed an unadjusted index and adjusted index, derived as the proportion of total trade minus the overall trade balance for aggregation across individual industries.

Prabir De (2006) examined the determinants of bilateral trade in manufactures between Asian developing countries (China, Hong Kong, Indonesia, Korea, Malaysia, Philippines, Singapore, Taiwan and Thailand) and developed countries (UK and USA). They concluded that the key factors that influenced intra industry trade were the country characteristics, such as income per capita, transactional costs depicted by the interaction between distance and tariffs and openness of the economy. In a related study, Thorpe (1993) focused on examining the determinants of intra industry trade of three ASEAN nations, namely, Malaysia, the Philippines, and Singapore and their trading partners over the period 1970-1989. Thorpe (1993) found that, although Singapore played a key role in intra-industry trade among member countries, due partly to its position as entry-port and as the most developed country within the group, the levels of bilateral trade between countries appear to have risen not only with one another, but also with countries outside the region.

Osimani and Leans (2001) investigated the determinants of IIT between 10 Asia - Pacific region countries: China, Hong Kong, Indonesia, Japan, Malaysia, Philippines, Taiwan, Singapore, Korea, Thailand and the United States from 1990 through to 1998 by combining cross section and time series observations. They observed that capital endowment and economic size are important determinants of bilateral intra industry trade. In a related study, Menon (1996) considered the ASEAN free trade area (AFTA) using data for manufacturing at 3-digit SITC 5-8 level covering 130 industries. He found that more than 75 percent of the growth in Thailand's intra-ASEAN trade between 1986 and 1991 was due to Intra industry trade growth, while in Malaysia and Singapore the percentage was above 60 percent. For Indonesia and the Philippines, intra industry trade growth accounted for almost half and one third of the growth in intra-ASEAN trade, respectively..

Loertscher and Wolter (1980) points out that joint market size is a very important determinant of intra industry trade, in a large market the supply-induced effect of economies of scale ensures production in large volumes of differentiated products. As Helpman and Krugman (1985) note the larger an economy, the larger its domestic market size and hence a greater possibility to reap economies of scale and increase the variety of products. As pointed out by Hirschberg *et al.* (1994), the specification of gross domestic product (GDP) in purchasing power parity terms

enables one to compare the cost of purchasing a comparable basket of goods and services, and this removes the influence of macroeconomic and policy factors that may only influence exchange rate markets and which are not meaningful for international comparisons. Following Stone and Lee (1995), this study measures the market size of three trading partners as gross domestic product for exporting country and destination country. A positive relationship is hypothesized between the market size and the share of IIT.

Linder (1975) argues that dissimilarity in Per Capita Income defines the ability of that country to produce differentiated products. If the size of economies of trading partners is similar, they are likely to trade with each other. The level of per capita income captures, on the demand side, the pattern of demand structure including the degree of quality or sophistication of each product demanded (Loertscher and Wolter, 1980), while on the supply-side it indicates the level of capital-labour ratio (Helpman and Krugman, 1985). The impact of difference in economy size on IIT is indeterminate. On the one hand, a positive sign suggests that capital endowments differ between trading partners and this encourages intra-industry trade. On the other hand, a negative sign suggests that trading partners have similar characteristics and therefore have more intra industry trade (Hu and Ma, 1999).

Veeramani and Ahlström (2009) examined the impact that AFTA has had on intra-industry trade in different commodity groups and the ASEAN member countries during the years 1993-2002. The frequently used Grubel-Llyod index was employed to estimate the degree of intra-industry trade in this cross-country study, and dynamic effects from integration are evaluated by studies of growth rates in trade and intra-industry trade. Hypotheses were obtained from factors expected to increase the degree of intra-industry trade. The factors were: economies of scale and product differentiation, higher per capita income and similarity in per capita income, larger economic size and similarity in economic size and open trade policy, while intra-industry trade measures economic integration within ASEAN in comparison to intra-industry trade with the World. The trade data generally supported the hypotheses, but the intra-industry trade flows indicate that the positive impact from integration within ASEAN is found to be only marginal. Gustafsson (2005) analyzed the pattern of intra-industry trade (IIT) between Sweden and EU during the time period 1980-2002. Focus was put on the Swedish manufacturing industry, which was divided into the forest, metal and machinery industries. With help of the Grubel-Lloyd index, values were calculated in order to measure the size of IIT with the other Member States and in product groups. Theories about two-way trade argue that countries with similar characteristics have more IIT. The results from the empirical findings show that the Swedish IIT is higher with nearby countries such as Denmark, Finland and Germany. Similar for these countries are the factor endowments, GDP per capita, culture, language, and the closeness to Sweden. The forest industry has more net trade than IIT. In the metal and machinery industries, the IIT is as large as the net trade. Regarding two-way trade within product groups, the analysis proved that products which can be differentiated into more sub-groups have more IIT. A large part of the products have higher net trade than IIT.

Time as a trade barrier has been extensively studied by Hummels (2001). He first observes that air freight has increased substantially relative to sea freight over the past decades and attributes this change partly to a sharp decline in the relative price of air freight and partly to traders' valuation of time. On the basis of data on US trade by commodity category, source of imports, mode of transport, freight rates and time in transit, he estimates the time cost of one day in transit. It is found to be the equivalent of an ad valorem tariff rate of 0.8 per cent, which in turn is equivalent to a 16 per cent tariff rate for an average length ocean shipment. This is much higher than both the US average tariff rate and average freight rates. Furthermore, he finds that each day in transit reduces the probability that a country will export to the US by one per cent for all goods and 1.5 per cent for manufactures. Finally, he argues that time costs are magnified several times in sectors where production is fragmented into vertical production stages. Time in transit probably has a non-linear impact on trade costs. Perishable goods, for instance, have no value upon arrival at the retailer if time in transit exceeds a certain number of days.

Behar (2012) presents a gravity model that accounts for multilateral resistance, firm heterogeneity and country selection into trade, while accommodating asymmetries in trade flows for Middle East and Asian countries. A new equation for the proportion of exporting firms takes a gravity form, such that the extensive margin is also affected by multilateral resistance. He

develops a Taylor approximated multilateral resistance terms which captures the comparative static effects of changes in trade costs by using the consumer price index. The key findings are that for isolated bilateral changes in trade frictions, multilateral resistance effects are small for most countries. However, if all countries reduce their trade frictions, the impact of multilateral resistance is so strong that bilateral trade falls in most cases, despite the larger trade elasticities implied by firm heterogeneity. As a consequence, he argues that the world-wide trade response, though positive, is much lower.

Chidoko (2006) tried to establish the determinants of intra industry trade between Zimbabwe and its trading partners in the Southern African Development Community (SADC) region. The study was mainly motivated by the need to establish the type of goods that Zimbabwe trades with its trading partners. The study also wanted to prove the hypothesis that similarity in per capita income is not the main determinant of intra-industry trade between Zimbabwe its SADC trading partners; and also that intra industry trade does not necessarily take place among countries with similar economic structures and level of development. The study used the Modified Standard Gravity Equation which has Intra-Industry Trade Index as its dependent variable. The model was regressed using Ordinary Least Squares in excel. The results of the study show that per capita income, trade intensity, distance, exchange rate and gross domestic product explain Intra-Industry Trade (IIT) between Zimbabwe and its SADC trading partners. The study also established that most countries in SADC trade in more or less the same goods and this can be explained by the type of development that these countries were subjected to during the colonial era which resulted in the establishment of similar economic structures and per capita incomes that were more or less the same. As result, these countries produce and trade similar products. Both hypotheses above were proved wrong.

Musonda (1997) used available bilateral trade data between members of the Common Market for Eastern and Southern Africa (COMESA) formerly PTA to estimate the extent of Intra- Industry trade and the factors that determine this trade in the region. The hypothesis was that intra-industry trade exists in this region. The results of the study showed that indeed this trade does exist and it is determined by the same factors as those found in other regions. The principal determinant was distance, which had a negative significant relationship with intra-industry trade.

Other factors included per capita income and language. The study also revealed that trade is more significant in bordering countries that are relatively more developed in terms of their manufacturing sectors. Improved communication networks will enhance this trade within the region.

Empirical studies that have been done in the Southern African region have focused mainly on country specific determinants of intra-Industry trade and have neglected industry specific determinants of intra industry trade such as product differentiation, economies of scale, capital intensity and factor endowments. The studies have also not taken into account the multilateral (price) resistance term and the interaction variable between distance and tariffs to represent transportational costs. The studies have also neglected the joint market size hypothesis. The studies have also not compared the patterns of South-South IIT and North-South IIT. It is these gaps that this paper attempts to fill.

CHAPTER FOUR

METHODOLOGY

This section outlines the methodology that was employed to analyze both the country specific and industry specific determinants of intra-industry trade between Zambia, Tanzania and South Africa in the three industries of interest namely the food and live animal industry, chemicals and related products industry and the manufacturing industry. Nowadays, in the literature there is a plethora of models and theories about IIT, which cause sometimes a problem in choosing the most appropriate model to explain observed trade patterns. Nevertheless, the majority of empirical studies explain only partially the factors determining intra-industry trade. In particular, they have considered the relevance for intra-industry trade either of industry characteristics to the neglect of country characteristics or of country characteristics to the neglect of industry characteristics. Consequently in this study we combine these two approaches by examining simultaneously two sets of determinants of intra-industry specialization, namely from industry and country sides.

4.1 Theoretical Derivation of the Gravity Model of Trade

The theoretical development of the gravity model can be tracked back Tinbergen (1962). The simplest and standard (or basic) functional form of the gravity equation relates the volume of trade T between country i and country j to the product of each country's GDP Y_j Y_k and to the distance between them D_{jk} as a proxy for transaction costs. Specifically:

 $T_{jk} = A \frac{Y_j Y_k}{D_{jk}}$Equation 3.1

where A is a constant of proportionality. Distance in this basic formulation of the gravity model basically measures the transportational costs faced by importers and exporters. Distance remains constant over time while reforms in tariff rates are constantly changing.

Prabir De, (2006) attempted to eliminate the biasness of distance as the only measure of transportational costs by adopting an interaction variable between distance and tariffs. He specified transactional costs as:

 $DT_{jk} = CT_j^{1\emptyset}T_k^{2\emptyset}D_{jk}^{3\emptyset}e_{jk}$Equation 3.2

Where DT_{jk} is the transportational costs of goods from country j to country k, C is the constant term, Tj is the tariff level of country j, and T_k is the tariff level imposed by country k, Djk is the distance between the two countries, ejk is an error term. Adopting the measure of transportational costs used by Prabir De (2006), the gravity model reduces to:

 $T_{jk} = A \frac{Y_j Y_k}{DT_{jk}}$Equation 3.3

This gravity equation has come under scrutiny, partly because it ignores that the volume of trade from region j to region k should be influenced by trade costs between regions j and k relative to those of the rest-of-the-world, and the economic sizes of the rest-of-the-world regions (and prices of their goods). Lately the theoretical foundations for the gravity equation in international trade has been enhanced to recognize the systematic bias in coefficient estimates of bilateral trade-cost variables from omitting theoretically-motivated endogenous "multilateral (price) resistance" (MR) terms (Baier & Bergstrand ,2009).

Assuming identical, homothetic preferences of trading partners and a constant elasticity of the substitution utility function, Anderson and Wincoop (2003) define multilateral trade resistance as follows:

$$P_j = (\sum (B_k P_k T_{kj}).^{1-\emptyset})^{\frac{1}{1-\emptyset}}$$
.....Equation 3.4

where P_j is the consumer price index of j. β_k is a positive distribution parameter, p_k is country k's (exporter's) supply price, net of trade costs, t_{jk} is the trade cost factor between country j and country k, σ is the elasticity of substitution between all goods. For simplification they assume

that the trade barriers are symmetric, that is, $t_{jk} = t_{kj}$. They refer to the price index (P_j or P_k) as multilateral trade resistance as it depends positively on trade barriers with all trading partners.

Feenstra (2003) mentions that once transportation costs or any other border barriers are introduced then prices must differ internationally. Therefore, overall price indexes in each country must be taken into account. This could be done in three ways. (1) Using published data on price indexes, (2) using the computational method of Anderson and van Wincoop (2003) or (3) using country fixed effects to measure the price indexes. In this study, the consumer price index (CPI) which is the inflation variable is added to the model to capture the multilateral trade resistance.

 $T_{jk} = A \frac{Y_j Y_k}{DT_{jk} INF_{jk}}.$ Equation 3.5

The gravity model above is said to give relatively good results. However, it is known that there are other factors that may also influence the level of IIT other than the gravity factors cited in the equation above as clearly outlined in the literature review. Variations of this model involve the inclusion of industry specific factors such as product differentiation and economies of scale as explanatory variables (Stanely & Clark, 1999). In the present study, the industry specific factors to be included are product differentiation, economies of scale, capital intensity, factor endowment and categorical aggregation whilst additional country specific factors such as trade orientation, dummy variable for common boarder, dissimilarity in per capita income, trade intensity will be added to the model. For reasons that are ready apparent, this type of model is sometimes known as "the augmented gravity model" (Cheng & Wall, 2004).

4.2 The Empirical Model

To estimate the Standard Gravity equation, we will use the Intra-Industry Trade (IIT) index for each industry, as the dependent variable. We will employ panel data set on the Modified Standard Gravity Model which will include country specific factors such as dissimilarity in per capita income, trade intensity, distance, interaction variable between distance and tariffs, joint market size, Inflation, trade orientation and dummy for common borders as its explanatory variables. These country specific factors will remain constant regardless of the industry been analyzed. In addition, we will add another set of explanatory variables which are industry specific and they will vary from one industry to another except capital intensity which will be constant across the three industries. The industry specific factors to be included are product differentiation, economies of scale, capital intensity, factor endowment and categorical aggregation.

The estimation model is given by:

 $IIT_{jki} = \beta X_{jk} + \beta Z_{jki} + u$Equation 3.6

where X is the vector of country specific explanatory variables which will remain constant regardless of the industry been analyzed, Z is a vector of industry specific explanatory variables which will vary from industry to industry, β is the corresponding vector of coefficients, and *u* is the random error term. *J* is the trading country, which in this study is Zambia, k is the partner country and i is the industry been considered.

Three industries namely the food and live animals industry, the chemicals and related products industry and the manufacturing industry were analyzed. Thus the regression equation for each specific industry is given as follows:

 $IIT_{jk} = B_0 + B_1 GDP_k * GDP_j + B_2 DT_{jk} + B_3 INF_{jk} + B_4 DIS_{jk} + B_5 PCI_k + B_6 DPCI_{jk} + B_7 TAR_{jk} + B_8 TI_{jk} + B_9 TO_{jk} + B_{10}D_1 + B_{11}PD_{jk} + B_{12}ES_{jk} + B_{13}CI_{jk} + B_{14}FE_{jk} + B_{15}CA_{jk} + B_{15}CA$

*E*_{*jk*}......Equation 3.7

Where: $IIT_{jk} = Intra-industry trade index$ $PCI_k = Per capita income$ $DPCI_{jk} = Dissimilarity in per capita income$ $TI_{jk} = Trade intensity$ $DIS_{jk} = The distance between capitals of trading countries$ $DT_{jk} = The interaction variable between distance and tariffs (transactional costs)$ $GDP_k * GDP_j = Joint Market Size$ $INF_{jk} = The inflation rate$ $INFR_{jk} = The infrastructure Index$ $TAR_{jk} = Tariff rates$ $TO_{jk} = Trade orientation$ $PD_{jk}=Product differentiation$ $ES_{jk} = Economies of scale$ $CI_{jk} = Capital intensity$ $FE_{jk} = Factor endowment$ $CA_{jk} = Categorical aggregation$ $D_1 = The dummy for common borders$ $E_{ik} = error term and Bs are elasticities$

At this point, the IIT data has to be counter checked to determine the estimation procedure to use. More specifically, if IIT between j (Zambia) and k (partner country) is in fact zero (0) for some years in an industry, taking logarithms effectively drops such observations from the sample, because log(0) is undefined. There is a good amount of recent evidence to the effect that zeros are in fact surprisingly common in the bilateral international trade matrix (Helpman, 2006). Dropping zeros means we are getting rid of potentially useful information. We might be able to learn something about why some countries trade in some products, but others do not. By only using a portion of the available data, we might be producing biased estimates of the coefficients we are primarily interested in.

There are no zeros (0) in the IIT matrix for the three industries been analyzed. Therefore we can take logarithms in order to interpret our results as elasticities. A logarithmic transformation of the linear model given above yields the following expression:

$$\begin{split} logIIT_{jk} = B_0 + B_1 logGDP_k * GDP_j + B_2 logDT_{jk} + B_3 logINF_{jk} + B_4 logDIS_{jk} + B_5 logPCI_k + B_6 logDPCI_{jk} + B_7 logTAR_{jk} + B_8 logTI_{jk} + B_9 logTO_{jk} + B_{10}D_1 + B_{11} logPD_{jk} + B_{12} logES_{jk} + B_{13} logCI_{jk} + B_{14} logIC_{jk} + B_{15} logCA_{jk} + E_{jk} \dots \\ \end{split}$$

Where:

 $LogIIT_{jk}$ = The logarithm of Intra-Industry Trade (IIT) $logPCI_k$ = The logarithm of per capita income $logDPCI_{jk}$ = The logarithm of dissimilarity in per capita income $logTI_{jk}$ = The logarithm of trade intensity $logDIS_{jk}$ = The logarithm of distance $logDT_{jk}$ = The logarithm of the transactional costs $logGDP_k * GDP_j$ = The logarithm for joint market size $logINF_{jk}$ = The logarithm of the inflation rate. $logINFR_{jk}$ = The logarithm of the infrastructure index. $logTAR_{jk}$ = The logarithm of the tariff rate $logTO_{jk}$ = The logarithm of trade orientation

logPD_{ik}= The logarithm of product differentiation

 $logES_{ik}$ = The logarithm of economies of scale

 $logCI_{ik}$ = The logarithm of capital intensity

 $logFE_{ik}$ = The logarithm of factor endowment

 $logCA_{ik}$ = The logarithm of categorical aggregation

 D_1 = The dummy for common borders. The dummy is in linear form. The dummy assumes values of zero and one, so the natural log of zero is undefined.

4.3 Variables in the model

4.3.1 Intra-industry trade index (IIT) (which is the simultaneous import and export of commodities), is the dependent variable. Adopting the framework developed by Grubel and Lloyd (1975), the unadjusted G-L index, IIT_{jk} , between Zambia and other trading countries is specified as for a good j with exports Xj and imports Mj as:

$$IIT_{jk} = (1 - |\frac{|X_j - M_j|}{X_j + M_j}) \times 100$$
Equation 3.3.1

 IIT_{jk} is a percentage from 0-100. When $IIT_{jk}=0$, it is all inter-industry trade and when $IIT_{jk}=100$, it is all intra-industry trade. The standard international trade classification (SITC Rev.4) was used to classify goods into different industrial groupings. As mentioned earlier, the industries analyzed in this study are the food and live animals industry, the chemicals and related products industry and the manufacturing industry. The intra-industry trade index was calculated for each the three industries using the formula above.

4.3.2 Country-specific Variables

A brief account of the country specific variables and their economic relevance in the analysis are discussed below:

4.3.2.1 Per capita income (PCI): Per capita income is the mean income computed for every man, woman and child in a geographic area. It is derived by dividing the total income of a country's population. This measure is rounded to the nearest dollar. Similarity in economic structure enhances trade between countries, so the per capita income is expected to be directly related to IIT.

4.3.2.2 Tariffs (TAR): A tariff is a tax or duty to be paid on a particular class of imports or exports. The level of tariffs has been shown to have a negative effect IIT flows. Specifically, as the level of tariffs decreases, the amount of IIT between trading partners increases (Falvey, 1981).

4.3.2.3 Dissimilarity in per capita income (DPCI): This measure is derived by finding the differences between the per capita incomes of trading partners. The measure is expected to be inversely related to IIT, since the dissimilarity in per capita income depicts different levels of development.

4.3.2.4 Trade intensity (TI): This factor measures how intense trade is, between countries. The assumption is that the more trade is between countries, the higher the IIT. As a result trade intensity is expected to be positively or directly related to IIT. We have measured the factor using the following formula:

$$T_i = \frac{X_{j+M_j}}{GDP}$$
.....Equation 3.3.2

Where:

 T_i = Trade intensity Xj = Exports of country j to partner country Mj = Matching imports from the partner country. GDP= The economic mass of the trading country.

4.3.2.5 Distance (DIS): The proximity of trading partners is likely to lower search and transaction costs and hence boost bilateral trade. Hence, this measure is negatively related to IIT. It is basically measured as distance in kilometers by road between trading countries capital cities.

4.3.2.6 Transactional costs (DT): The level of both tariff and non-tariff trade barriers has been shown to affect IIT flows. Specifically, as the level of transactional costs decreases, the amount of IIT between trading partners increases (Falvey, 1981). It has been suggested that high transactional costs will result in an increased demand for domestic varieties of the goods concerned due to the increase in the price of the foreign varieties. Decreased inter-industry trade and IIT must ensue. Transaction costs are measured by interacting distance and tariffs.

4.3.2.7 Joint market size (GDP*GDP): The larger the joint markets size of Zambia and its trading partners, the larger the volume of Zambia's IIT. A country with a small domestic market has limited opportunities to take advantage of economies of scale in the production of differentiated goods (Lancaster, 1980 and Helpman, 1981). However, the larger the joint market size of two trading countries, the larger the opportunities for domestic firms in these two countries to take advantage of economies of scale and to produce more varieties of a goods. Because firms can now take advantage of economies of scale, it is cost effective for them to produce different varieties of the same goods and exchange them. The market size is measured by multiplying the GDP of Country J to the GDP of Country K.

4.3.2.8 Inflation rate (**INF**: Feenstra (2003) mentions that once transportation costs or any other border barriers are introduced then prices must differ internationally. Therefore, overall price indexes in each country must be taken into account. This could be done in three ways. (1) Using published data on price indexes, (2) using the computational method of Anderson and van Wincoop (2003) or (3) using country fixed effects to measure the price indexes. In this study, the consumer price index (CPI) which is the inflation variable is used to capture the multilateral trade resistance. High Inflation is therefore expected to depress Intra-industry trade.

4.3.2.9 Trade orientation (TO): Trade orientation of a developing country will also influence IIT. Falvey's (1981) model shows countries with lower trade barriers will have higher levels of IIT. Following Stone and Lee (1995), Balassa and Bauwens (1987), and Balassa (1986), trade orientation is proxied by the residuals from a regression of per capita trade (PCT) (exports plus imports) on per capita income (PCI) and population (POP). The share of IIT will be positively correlated with the developing country's trade orientation (TO). TO is measured as the residuals from the following regression equation:

4.3.2.10 Adjacency (D1): This is represented by a dummy for common borders. Countries that share common borders are likely to trade more than countries which do not share borders. Firms in adjacent countries, countries with common language or other relevant cultural features are

likely to know more about each other and understand each other's business practices better than firms operating in less similar environments. For this reason firms are more likely to search for suppliers or customers in countries where the business environment is familiar to them. Therefore, common border will capture commonalities in business practices. The dummy variable takes on the value of 1 when analyzing trade between Zambia and Tanzania since the two countries shares a common boarder (Tunduma- Nakonde) and takes on the value of 0 when analyzing trade between Zambia and South Africa since the two countries do not share a common boarder.

4.3.3 Industry-specific factors

Previous empirical studies have included a series of industry-specific factors as determinants of intra-industry trade. Ether's (1982) model predicts that the degree of IIT depends on the relative size and factor endowments of two countries but not on parameters that are related to the degree of product differentiation and economies of scale. Despite this prediction, numerous empirical studies including (Stanely & Clark, 1999) have checked whether product differentiation and economies of scale have any explanatory power over the share of IIT in manufactured goods. The results are mixed because there is no consensus among economists on how to quantify product differentiation and economies of scale. In spite of this problem, this dissertation will attempt to test whether product differentiation and economies of scale have explanatory power on the shares of IIT. The industry specific determinants are discussed more in details as follows:

4.3.3.1 Product differentiation (PD): Product differentiation has long been recognized as a basis for intra-industry trade to occur. In both the horizontal differentiation model and the vertical differentiation model, products with differentiated characteristics accommodate consumers' demand for variety, and thus promote gains from exchange. It follows that industries with higher degrees of product differentiation tend to have higher IIT shares.

Measurement of product differentiation varies in literature. For example, Hufbauer (1970) uses the coefficient of variation of export unit values as a measure of product differentiation. Other studies use different measures for horizontal product differentiation and vertical product differentiation. For example, Greenaway et al. (1994, 1995) use the number of subgroups in an industry as a proxy for horizontal product differentiation. Clark and Stanley (1999) use the advertising-to-sales ratio as a measure of vertical product differentiation based on the rationale that the advertising-to-sales ratio reflects quality intensity in an industry. In the present study, the industry specific product differentiation (PD) between Zambia and its trade partner is calculated by using the Hufbauer Index (1970) as follows;

$$HUF_{jk} = \frac{SD_{jk}}{UA_{jk}}$$
....Equation 3.3.4

In which SDjk is the standard deviation of the export unit values of an individual industry from *j* country (Zambia) to k country (trade partner country) and UAjk is the unweighted average of those unit values. It is expected that PD has a positive effect on IIT.

4.3.3.2 Economies of Scale (ES): In the horizontal differentiation model, although the existence of scale economies is necessary for IIT to occur as demonstrated in Krugman (1979) and Lancaster (1980), it is not obvious that the intensity of scale economies would affect the share of IIT positively. According to Balassa (1986), scale economies may take the form of horizontal and vertical specialization, and in both cases the number of products manufactured is likely to fall. In the vertical differentiation model with oligopoly content (Shaked & Sutton, 1984)), the role of scale economies would be ambiguous since scale economies promote efficiency and raise barriers for entry at the same time. Helpman (1999) surveys the literature and concludes that the intensity of scale economies does not necessarily contribute to the rise in the share of IIT. Tybout (1993) also concludes that the gain in efficiency from scale economies cannot be described as significant. As the result, the sign of scale economies on IIT shares is expected to be ambiguous.

Measurement of industry-specific scale economies usually takes the form of minimum efficient scale accounted for cost disadvantage, as initiated by Caves (1981) and Balassa (1986). Zarzoso (2006) captures economies of scale as the value of products exported from a particular industry. Following his practice, we define industry-level economies of scale as the value of exports from a particular industry.

4.3.3.3 Capital intensity (CI): In the horizontal differentiation model, capital to labor ratio (K/L) at industry level either is ignored or assumed to be homogenous across countries. The nature of the horizontal differentiation model requires that capital intensity for industries be similar for different countries, in order to produce horizontally differentiated products. It thus is expected that diverging capital intensity for industries between countries tends to reduce the basis for horizontal IIT (Stanely & Clark, 1999). Considering the fact that the Zambia is relatively more Labor intensive, its trading partners should be labor intensive too if they are to produce similar products. The K/L data is readily available from the World Bank's World Development Indicators (WDI) computed using labor and gross fixed capital formation data.

4.3.3.4 Factor Endowments (FE): Another determinant of intra industry trade is comparative advantage which is determined by factor endowments. This concept was first presented by David Ricardo which is considered as theoretical foundations of international trade. After Ricardo, This theory was examined and evolved by economists such as Balassa (1965), and today is still valid within the framework of free trade among countries.

To measure comparative advantage, the revealed comparative advantage (RCA) index is used. It is necessary to explain that few studies like Bernatonyte and Normantiene (2009) have used these variables to explain IIT. However, these studies also have been conducted for non-agricultural sectors. Based on Balassa method, relative export advantage (RXA) is measured as follows.

 $RXA = \frac{x_j^p / \sum_p x_j^p}{\sum_j x_p^j / \sum_j \sum_p x_j^p} \dots Equation 3.3.5$

In this relationship X_j^p is the industrial export by country J, $\sum_p X_j^p$ is total export of country j, $\sum_j X_p^j$ world export in that particular industry and $\sum_j \sum_p X_j^p$ is the total world export.

The index of comparative advantage based on Volrath index (1991) (RMA) is the same as Balassa method but is based on imports, as follows:

$$RMA = \frac{M_j^p / \Sigma_p M_j^p}{\Sigma_j M_p^j / \Sigma_j \Sigma_p M_j^p}.$$
 Equation 3.3.6

In this relationship, M_j^p is the industrial import by country j, $\sum_p M_j^p$ is the total import of country J, $\sum_j M_p^j$ is world import in that particular industry and $\sum_j \sum_p M_j^p$ is the total world import.

The main difference between RMA and RXA comes from the difference in the industrial exports and industrial imports of a country. In addition, the trade statistics reported by WITS revealed that there was a minor difference in the world exports and world imports. In a perfect statistical world, the exports of all countries must equal imports of other countries after adjusting for the cost of insurance and freight (known as c.i.f. factor) and other factors (such as exchange rate changes during transit, method of converting trade values to a common currency such as the U.S. dollar known as exchange conversion practices, etc.). As far as international trade is concerned, the world is a closed system so that there is an objective method of estimating the size of measurement errors related to bilateral trade statistics. If discrepancies between the exports and imports of all trading countries grossed up to the world are supposed to be zero in a perfect statistical world, it stands to reason that deviations away from zero would largely capture underlying statistical issues in measurement. However, the difference in world exports and imports were minor, thus these differences need not to invalidate our research results.

Revealed comparative advantage index is calculated as the difference between relative import advantage (RMA) and relative export advantage (RXA): RCA=RXA-RMA

4.4.5. Categorical aggregation (CA)

Empirical evidence shows that IIT is roust for different levels of data aggregation, However, the share of IIT does tend to fall as classification goes to a finer level. As an implication, the more products aggregated in an industry, the more likely for a higher share of IIT to exist. Categorical aggregation thus is expected to have a positive effect on both types of IIT. Following previous studies like Marvel and Ray (1987), and Clark and Stanley (1999), we calculate categorical aggregation as the number of individual products in an industry divided by the total number of subgroups that make up an SITC Rev 4 industry.

4.4 Data sources: The study utilized annual secondary data for the period 1990-2015. Bilateral trade flows values were extracted from COMTRADE (the United Nations Commodity

and Trade Database) with Zambia as the reporter country. The GDP, PCI, capital intensity, population & tariffs data set for South Africa and Tanzania was extracted from the World Banks world development indicators (WDI). The GDP & PCI for Zambia was sourced from the Bank of Zambia (BOZ) while population and consumer price index for Zambia was sourced from the Central Statistical Office (CSO). Dissimilarity in per capita income was computed using the PCI data set while trade intensity, economies of scale and relative comparative advantage were computed after collecting exports and imports data from the world integrated trade solutions (WITS).

Zambia was used as a reporter country for uniformity because both South Africa and Tanzania reported different figures with regards to their total volume of trade with Zambia compared to what Zambia reported. Inaccurate reporting of trade data is a major problem among African nations. This however does not need to invalidate our research results because the country has made tremendous strides in recording trade statistics.

4.5 Estimation Technique

The use of panel data methodology in this study can be justified based on its advantages;

- 1) Panel data analysis allows control of heterogeneity of cross-sectional units.
- Generates more variability, more degrees of freedom and at the same time reduces multicollinearity problems thereby improving the efficiency of the econometric estimates.

4.6 Estimation Models

There is a distinction in the literature between static and dynamic panel data models. Static panel data models include the fixed effects and the random effects methods, while dynamic panel data models are those that include a lagged dependent variable as an explanatory variable. This study, however, considers the static panel data models as opposed to the dynamic panel data models because in the dynamic panel data models, the lagged dependent variable is correlated with the error component which complicates estimation and therefore yields biased and inconsistent estimates.

CHAPTER FIVE

RESULTS AND DISCUSSOINS

5.1 Diagnostic Test Results

The following is a brief description of the diagnostic tests conducted. It briefly describes the consequences of each problem, and ways of identifying and solving it. Stata Version 13 was used to carry out these tests.

Testing for multicollinearity using the correlation matrix shows that there are a number of correlations greater than 0.8 (Results are shown in Appendix 1). Most of the correlations are caused by the Per capita Income (PCI), dummy variable for common boarders (D1) and trade intensity (TI) variables. With the presence of exact multicollinearity, the least square estimator is not defined. With nearly exact multicollinearity, some of the variances, standard errors and covariances of least squares estimators may be large. This may lead to high sampling variability, an estimated coefficient that is unstable to small changes in the sample or model misspecification, interval estimates that are wide, and relatively imprecise information provided by the sample data but with unknown parameters. Moreover, estimates may be very sensitive to the addition or deletion of a few observations. In this study, multicollinearity has been identified using two different methods: examining matrix correlations between variables, (as rule of thumb a correlation coefficient greater than 0.8 indicates the presence of collinearity), running auxiliary regressions; and calculating the variance inflation factor (VIF) which tells us how much larger the standard errors of a slope have grown because of the presence of collinearity, (as a rule of thumb, a variable whose VIF values are greater than 10 may have a collinearity problem).

Therefore, trade intensity, dummy variable for common boarder and per capita income variables have to be dropped from our model to correct for multicollinearity. The distance variable was found to be collinear with the interaction variable between distance and tariffs; as a result distance was not included in the model after the interaction variable was introduced.

Results from the likelihood ratio test for heteroskedasticity shown in appendix 3.1, 4.1 and 5.1 indicate the presence of heteroskedasticity across panels in all the three industries. Under heteroskedasticity, estimators remain unbiased and consistent; however, the estimated variances and standard errors for the estimates of the coefficients (betas) are biased and inconsistent. Therefore, a hypothesis testing is no longer valid under heteroskedasticity. Heteroskedasticity is tested in this study using the Breusch-Pagan/Cook- Weisberg Test. This tests the null hypothesis that the error variances are all equal against an alternative that the error variances are a multiplicative function of one or more variables. A large chi-square would indicate that heteroskedasticity is present. Where the null hypothesis is rejected, the feasible generalized least square method was used to correct for heteroskedasticity.

The study tested for autocorrelation using the wooldridge test for autocorrelation in panel data and the results are presented in appendix 3.2, 4.2, 5.2 for the three industries. The null hypothesis of no first order autocorrelation was rejected at 10% levels of significance in favor of the alternative hypothesis in all the three industries. Since autocorrelation is regarded as a very big problem it has to be corrected, in this study autocorrelation is corrected by the estimation method used which is the feasible generalized least square method.

5.2 Model Specification

This study uses the random effects model as opposed to pooled and the fixed effects estimation methods. The reasons for this model choice are the following: The Breusch-Pagan test shows that individual effects do indeed exist and therefore pooled OLS is not ideal for all the models (appendix 2). In addition the pooled estimation method has a tendency of giving biased results by ignoring country effects.

This implies that a fixed effects or a random effects model should be chosen. However the fixed effects estimation method does not take time invariant variables such as distance, categorical aggregation and common border into account therefore rendering the Hausman Specification test inappropriate to this study. Lastly, the use of a dummy for each cross-sectional unit in the fixed effects model creates losses in degrees of freedom. It is for the above reasons that the random effects model is the most appropriate for this study.

Given the results from the diagnostic tests for heteroskedasticity and autocorrelation, which shows that the disturbance variance of the country-specific effects varies across countries (heteroskedastic) and the errors are serially correlated over time (autocorrelation), it is important to control for both heteroskedasticity and autocorrelation. Therefore, in order to obtain consistent and efficient estimators the model is estimated by the Feasible Generalized Least Squares (FGLS) in the random effects model. The assumption behind FGLS is that all aspects of the model are completely specified; here that includes that the disturbances have different variances for each panel and are constant within panel. The advantage of FGLS estimation in the random effects model is that it is able to handle both heteroskedasticity and serial correlation.

5.3 Model Estimation and Discussion of Results

The empirical results from the regression using Feasible Generalized Least Squares (FGLS) in the random effects model are reported in this subsection.

Variable	Food and live animals Industry	Chemicals and related products Industry	Manufactured goods classified chiefly by material Industry
Joint market size (I_gdp* I_gdp)	0.9973***	7.2**	0.366**
Dissimilarity in per capita income (I_dpci)	-0.01389**	-0.197	-3.396***
Inflation rate (I_inf)	-0.00011	-0.831	-0.427
Trade orientation (I_to)	0.00738	2.699**	-0.286
Tariff rates (I_tar)	-0.0138	-0.809	-0.278

Table 4.1 Estimation results for the three industries

Product differentiation (I_pd)	-0.00564**	-0.106	0.94*
Economies of Scale (I_es)	0.00212	-4.667**	0.136
Capital intensity (I_ci)	0.00768	-5.740***	0.620
Factor endowments (I_fe)	0.00405**	-0.4939	-3.018***
Categorical aggregation (I_ca)	-0.00070	-0.517	0.173
Interaction Variable between distance and tariffs (DT)	-0.0164*	-3.345**	0.938

* denotes significance at 10%, ** denotes significance at 5%, *** denotes significance at 1%. Number of observations = 52 Number of groups = 2 Time periods = 16

Joint market size is found to be statistically significant in all the three industries and positively related to IIT, which suggests that the larger the size of the market the larger the IIT across countries. The results show that an increase by 1 percent of the market size will increase the proportion of IIT between that trading partner and Zambia by 0.99 % in the food and live animals industry, 7.2 % in the chemicals and related products industry and 0.3% in the manufacturing industry.

These results are consistent with the theoretical predictions of Lancaster (1980) and Falvey and kierzkowski (1987), as well as with the empirical findings of Rose (2004). A country with a small domestic market has limited opportunities to take advantage of economies of scale in the production of differentiated goods (Lancaster & Helpman, 1981). However, the larger the joint market size of two trading countries, the larger the opportunities for domestic firms in these two countries to take advantage of economies of scale and to produce more varieties of a good which ultimately will lead to an increase in intra-industry trade.

Dissimilarity in per capita income is statistically significant in the food and live animals industry and in the manufacturing industry but not significant in the chemicals and related products industry. The results show that an increase by 1 percent of the difference in per capita income will reduce the proportion of IIT between that trading partner and Zambia by 0.013% in the food and live animals industry and 3.3% in the manufacturing industry. Dissimilarity in per capita income in this study reflects the Linder hypothesis which asserts that tastes of consumers are strongly influenced by their income levels; the per capita income level of a country will yield a particular pattern of tastes. A country's ability to export depends on domestic demand, so that countries that demand similar goods will trade more with each other than will countries with dissimilar demands (Linder, 1961). Thus as the difference in per capita income increases, the level of IIT should decrease.

Intra-industry trade is negatively correlated with DPCI in the two industries, indicating differences in demand structures and/or differences in resource endowments. If is interpreted as an indicator of demand structure, a greater difference in PCI implies that demand structures have become more dissimilar. This indicates that the potential for intra-industry trade decreases. For trade to exist between two countries, there must in each country be a demand for products of high quality produced by the other. Therefore, when the difference between the per capita incomes of two trading partners is greater, the scope for intra-industry trade tends to be smaller. These results are consistent with other empirical findings by (Helpman & Krugrnan 1985).

Trade orientation is statistically significant only in the chemicals and related products industry. The results show that an increase by 1 percent of the trade orientation will increase the proportion of IIT between that trading partner and Zambia by 2.69% in the chemicals and related products industry. This result is contradictory to what theory posits. A number of empirical results for the impact of trade barriers are generally consistent with the conclusion that these impediments to trade are negatively correlated with IIT. The general consensus is that trade orientation is not an important factor in determining the level of IIT among the three countries.

Product differentiation was found to be significant in the food and live animals industry and the manufacturing industry. The results show that an increase by 1 percent of the product differentiation will reduce the proportion of IIT between that trading partner and Zambia by 0.005% in the food and live animals category and increase the proportion of IIT by 0.94% in the manufacturing industry. Product differentiation has a positive effect on IIT in the manufacturing

industry because manufactured goods are easily differentiated compared to agricultural products. PD is a demand-side factor that accounts for IIT because differentiated products can satisfy consumer demand for variety. The more differentiated the goods of an industry, the larger the IIT flows in these goods (Krugman, 1979, 1980; Lancaster, 1980; & Helpman, 1981).

Product differentiation for the food and live animals industry was found to be negatively related to IIT which is contrary to what theory posits. Empirical tests involving product differentiation in a given industry have been made very difficult by the ambiguity and complex nature of the concept (Byun and Lee, 2005). This is because products that are made up of a diverse and extensive set of attributes present researchers with a challenging measurement problem with respect to their individual degrees of product differentiation. Furthermore, the problem may be compounded where products comprise a mixture of horizontal and vertical differentiation, or a mixture of horizontal and technological differentiation. Indicative of the problem may be the fact that although the majority of empirical studies pursue the hypothesis that IIT is positively related to the degree of product differentiation, some have found that this determinant is negatively related to IIT. These latter include Caves (1981) and Marvel and Ray (1987).

The economies of scale variable is only significant in the chemicals and related products industry. The results show that an increase by 1 percent of the economies of scale will reduce the proportion of IIT between that trading partner and Zambia by 4.6% in the chemicals and related products industry. The theoretical expectations is that there is supposed to be a positive relationship between economies of scale and IIT, however Caves (1981) and Milner (1984) have shown that there is a negative relationship between economies of scale and extent of IIT when an industry's minimum efficient scale of production is small relative to the total market size. In such cases, this outcome stems from the wide range of differentiated product varieties that are produced within each country by a large number of firms in an industry. As a consequence, there will be little or no need for IIT. Conversely, if the minimum efficient scale were large relative to the size of the market, this would result in a few dominant firms in an industry deterring the entry of new firms and producing more standardized than differentiated products. In this case, the impact on IIT would be negative. This explains why economies of scale have a depressing effect on IIT in the chemicals and related products industry.

Capital intensity was found to be significant only in the chemicals and related products industry. The results show that an increase by 1 percent of the economies of scale will reduce the proportion of IIT between that trading partner and Zambia by 5.7% in the chemicals and related products industry. These results are in line with the findings of (Stanely & Clark, 1999) who conclude that the nature of the horizontal differentiation model requires that capital intensity for industries be similar for different countries, in order to produce horizontally differentiated products. It thus is expected that diverging capital intensity for industries between countries tends to reduce the basis for horizontal IIT.

The factor endowment variable which was proxied by the revealed comparative advantage (RCA) index was found to be significant in the food and live animals industry and the manufacturing industry meaning Zambia's foreign trade in the two industries is determined by comparative advantage. The results show that a 1 percentage increase in factor endowment will increase the proportion of IIT between that trading partner and Zambia by 0.0045% in the food and live animals category and reduce the proportion of IIT by 3.018% in the manufacturing industry. The coefficient of the revealed advantage variable is negative and statically significant in the manufacturing industry. Based on this result, it seems that the comparative advantage has a negative effect on the IIT. This result is not surprising because the manufacturing industry is characterized by high competition (Rasekhi & Shojaee, 2006).

The interaction variable between distance and tariffs was significant in the food and live animals industry and the chemicals and related products industry. The results show that a 10 percentage increase in the transportational/ transactional costs of trading partners measured by the interaction variable between tariffs and distance (DT) will reduce the proportion of IIT by 0.164% in the food and live animals industry and by 33.3% in the chemicals and related products industry. This is in line with what theory posits-that trade liberalization reduces trade costs thereby increasing trade flows among liberalizing countries (Falvey, 1981). The level of both tariff and non-tariff trade barriers has been shown to affect IIT flows. Specifically, as the level of transportational/transactional costs decreases, the amount of IIT between trading partners increases (Ibid). It has been suggested that an increase in transportational/transactional costs will

result in an increased demand for domestic varieties of the goods concerned due to the increase in the price of the foreign varieties. Decreased IIT must therefore ensue.

Categorical aggregation, tariffs and the Inflation rate were found to be insignificant across the three industries. It is not surprising that the proxy for multilateral trade resistance (inflation) was insignificant because multilateral trade resistance is said to have a minimal impact on small countries like Zambia. This is in line with Behar (2012) who argues that except for the largest countries, the dampening due to MR effects is small for bilateral changes in trade costs. One implication is that most analyses of trade agreements between two countries (and by extension a handful of countries) can ignore MR effects for practical purposes.

5.4 Robust test of Results

A robust test was carried out for the country specific determinants of IIT and the results are shown in appendix 6. The intra-industry trade index was calculated for each industry using the formula in equation 3.3.1 and a weight was assigned to the overall IIT depending on the volume of trade in a particular industry as a ratio of the total trade flows. The results from the robust test support our earlier findings on the impact of joint market size and transactional costs on IIT.

CHAPTER SIX

CONCLUSION AND POLICY IMPLICATIONS

This study has presented the econometric results from the random effects model (REM) in the three industries namely the food and live animals industry, the chemicals and related products industry and the manufacturing industry. The empirical results establish the extent of the existence of IIT between Zambia and its trading partners in the southern African region (Tanzania and South Africa) in the three industries of interest. The results suggest that both country specific and industry specific factors are important in explaining intra industry trade flows. The significant factors in explaining IIT between Zambia and its trading partners in the southern African region are; Joint market size, dissimilarity in per capita income, trade orientation, the interaction variable between tariffs and distance acting as a proxy for transactions costs, product differentiation, economies of scale, capital intensity and the revealed comparative advantage variables.

The multilateral price resistance term (inflation), tariffs and categorical aggregation variables are statistically insignificant. Apart from the positive sign of the trade orientation variable, the results are consistent with other empirical studies by Balassa (1986), Clark and Stanely (1999), Ekanayake (2001), Chidoko, et al. (2006) and many others. The results give policy makers insights to design strategies for improving overall trade in the region.

The estimated results reveal that the larger the joint market size of Zambia and its trading partners, the greater the total IIT flows that are generated in all the three industries. This indicates that, through intra-industry trade, Zambian firms have the scope to utilize economies of scale through increased production runs that enable unit costs to be reduced. It also allows the number of varieties of goods consumed in Zambia to be increased because Zambian consumers enjoy the benefits of foreign produced varieties.

The findings concerning the dissimilarity in per capita income were that it is negatively related to the IIT. A bigger difference in PCI implies that demand structures have become more dissimilar. This indicates that the potential for intra-industry trade decreases. For trade to exist between two countries, there must in each country be a demand for products of high quality produced by the other. Therefore, when the difference between the per capita incomes of two trading partners is greater, the scope for intra-industry trade tends to be smaller.

The overall effect of product differentiation on IIT was found to be ambiguous since it was negative for the food and live animals industry and positive for the manufacturing industry. Empirical tests involving product differentiation in a given industry have been made very difficult by the ambiguity and complex nature of the concept (Byun and Lee, 2005). This is because products that are made up of a diverse and extensive set of attributes present researchers with a challenging measurement problem with respect to their individual degrees of product differentiation is measured. Furthermore, the problem may be compounded where products comprise a mixture of horizontal and vertical differentiation, or a mixture of horizontal and technological differentiation. Thus it is difficult to predict how product differentiation affects IIT.

The findings concerning economies of scale was that it is negatively related to IIT in the chemicals and related products industry. A negative relationship between economies of scale and extent of IIT is expected when an industry's minimum efficient scale of production is small relative to the total market size. In such cases, this outcome stems from the wide range of differentiated product varieties that are produced within each country by a large number of firms in an industry. As a consequence, there will be little or no need for IIT. Conversely, if the minimum efficient scale were large relative to the size of the market, this would result in a few dominant firms in an industry deterring the entry of new firms and producing more standardized than differentiated products (Caves, 1981).

The findings concerning capital intensity was that it is negatively related to IIT in the chemicals and related products industry. Thus Zambia imports high quality capital intensive products from its trading partners and exports lower quality labor intensive products falling under the same industry classification.

The overall effect of the reveled comparative advantage on IIT was found to be ambiguous since it was positive for the food and live animals industry and negative for the manufacturing industry. The general consensus however, is that the revealed comparative advantage affects the level of IIT but we cannot specifically pin point the direction of the causality

The relevant finding concerning the transactional costs (interaction variable between tariffs and distance) was that they are negatively related to Zambia's IIT. To enhance IIT in the region, Southern African countries should pursue further reduction in tariffs and improve road and rail networks in the region in order facilitate swift trade.

6.1 Policy Implications

The results of this study summarized above give us the following policy implications:

Firstly, joint market size has been found to be one aspect that can increase IIT. Therefore policy must be aimed at encouraging economic growth and integration through expanding the production sectors of the economy and entering into regional trading blocs. In order to achieve this, this study recommends that policy makers put in place stabilization policies and an attractive business environment which will attract Foreign Direct Investment and spur economic activities and ultimately increase the gross domestic product in the region.

This study has also established that transactional costs depress IIT. It is therefore recommended that trade costs should be reduced further through reduction in tariffs and improving road and rail networks in the region in order facilitate swift trade. Reduction in transactional costs is also very important because it leads to improved resource allocation, more choices for consumers and producers, emergence of relatively more rational market structures, transfer of technology and various other dynamic benefits. Therefore, this study recommends the simplification of import

procedures, reduction or elimination of quotas, and rationalization of the tariff structures in the Southern African Region.

The Linder hypothesis has also been upheld as one of the variables that decreases IIT due to differences in tastes and demand structures across countries. Therefore, this study recommends that Zambian firms should invest in research and development (R&D) in order to develop new and better varieties in the existing lines of production to meet the demands of advanced consumers with higher incomes like South Africa.

Product differentiation has been found to be statistically significant and one aspect that can increase IIT in the manufacturing industry. Therefore, this study recommends that firms in this industry should try to convert their ordinary products into brand royalty products. The objective is to establish brand equity. Consumer tastes differ in innumerable ways, more so than the varieties of products manufactured by any given country and Zambian firms can maximize on this aspect and attempt to get a decent share of the foreign market.

It has also been established that economies of scale in the chemicals and related products industry reduces the level of IIT. Thus the industry might be enjoying diseconomies of scale which are the cost disadvantages that firms accrue due to increase in firm size or output, resulting in production of goods and services at increased per-unit costs. This typically follows the law of diminishing returns, where further increase in size of output will result in even greater increase in average cost. This concept is the opposite of economies of scale. It is therefore recommended that government should step in and assess the performance of the Nitrogen Chemicals of Zambia which is the biggest firm in this industry to ensure that it's operating at its lowest average output cost and try to recognize any external diseconomies of scale. In addition, on reaching the lowest average cost, it must either expand to other countries to increase demand for its products, or seek new markets or produce new products that do not compete with its original products.

Capital intensity was found to be negatively related to IIT in the chemicals and related products industry. Therefore the study recommends that Zambia should strike a balance between

producing labor intensive goods and capital intensive products. If an economy has a rigid pattern of specialization, then, in the long term, when the labor force reserve has been exhausted, the level of output will be lower than if specialization had relied on capital-intensive commodities with higher labor productivity (assuming that the labor surplus has been indeed absorbed). Over specialization in labor-intensive goods also means that total wages would be high, which in turn leads to greater consumption and, therefore, lower savings and investment coefficients. With this, the investment process, or capital accumulation, is limited, and economic growth can be hampered. Specialization in labor-intensive goods could also have a negative effect on technological progress. Frequently, the technology generating industries have a long maturing process. It is precisely for this reason that it is necessary to start them in the relatively early stages of industrialization. Lastly, over specialization in labor-intensive products results in the loss of competitiveness and the resulting reduction in export dynamics in an economy. This is allegedly due to the fact that income and price elasticity of demand for these products on world markets are small, which is itself the reason for the slow growth of exports (Prebisch, 2005). It is for these reasons that Zambia should not solely focus on labor-intensive products.

6.2 Limitations

In any research project there are inevitably some limitations that need to be acknowledged.

The present study is no exception. In particular, the outcomes of this study were limited by the method of research chosen, as well as by time restrictions and data availability. However, these limitations need not invalidate the research results. Rather, they involve factors that are relevant but that have not been incorporated into the present study for one reason or another. Nonetheless, it is appropriate that the limitations are taken into consideration when interpreting these results and making related policy decisions. The key limitations are discussed below.

Several issues can be raised in connection with the Grubel-Lloyd Index in calculating intra industry trade, despite its common use. One of the problems is classification difficulties. Many countries classify data differently, which introduces arbitrariness or randomness. This can be exacerbated by the level of aggregation of the SITC groupings. The intra-industry trade measure may be a function of the level of aggregation and thus suffer from categorical aggregation problems as it is a weighted average of the indexes for the next most dis-aggregated groups.

Another problem is that it is difficult to offer a precise policy implication based on intra-industry trade as calculated from the index. For example, if intra-industry trade is high, it does not necessarily imply that the country should increase its export or imports. The same applies when the intra-industry trade is low. Based on this, calculating intra-industry trade can thus be more interesting as an academic exercise rather than for its policy implications.

REFERENCES

Abd-el-Rahman, K. S. (1986), "Firms' Competitive and National Comparative Advantage as Joint Determinants of Trade Composition", Weltwirtschaftliches Archiv, 127 (1): 83-97.

Al-Mawali, N. (2005b). "Country-specific determinants of vertical and horizontal intra-industry trade of South Africa: An empirical investigation". South African Journal of Economics, 73(3), pp. 406-425

Anderson, J., (1979), "A Theoretical Foundation for the Gravity Equation", American Economic review, 69(1): 106-116

Anderson, J., and Wincoop, E., (2003) "Gravity with Gravitas: A Solution to the Border Puzzle", NBER working Paper, No. 8079. Cambridge Mass: National Bureau of Economic Research.

Balassa, B. (1966), "Tariff Reductions and Trade in Manufacturing among the Industrial Countries", American Economic Review 56(3): 466-473

Balassa, B. (1986a), "Intra-industry trade among exporters of manufactured goods", In Greenaway, D & Tharakan, PKM (eds) Imperfect competition and international trade: the policy aspects of international trade, Brighton: Wheatsheaf Press.

Balassa, B. (1986b), "Intra-industry Trade Specialization: A Cross-Country Analysis" European Economic Review, 30(1): 27-41

Balassa, B., and L. Bauwens, (1987), "Intra-industry Specialization in a Multi-country and Multi-industry Framework", The Economic Journal, 97 (December): 923-939.

Baltagi, B.H. (2002). "Econometrics" 3rd ed. Berlin: Springer-Verlag.

Behar J, & Martin-Montaner, J. A. (2012). "Migration flows and intra-industry trade adjustments." Review of World Economics, 142(3): 567-584.

Bernatonyte, D.& Normantiene, A. (2009). "Estimation of Trade Specialization: the Case of the Baltic States". Economics of Engineering Decisions, 2, 7-17.

Bergstrand, J. (1985), "The Gravity Equation in International Trade-Some Microeconomic Foundations and Empirical Evidence", Review of Economics and Statistics, Vol. 67:474-481

Bergstrand, . (1989), "The Generalized Gravity Equation, Monopolistic Competition and Factor-Proportions Theory in International Trade", Review of Economics and Statistics, Vol.71: 143-153.

Bergstrand, J. (1990), "The Hecksher-Ohlin Samuelson Model, the Linder Hypothesis, and the Determinates of bilateral Intra-industry Trade", The Economic Journal, Vol.100: 1216-1229

Bougheas S., et al. (1999), "Infrastructure, Transport Costs and Trade", Journal of International Economics of, 47: 169-189.

Brand South Africa., (2017). "An outlook of the South African economy". Cape town, South Africa.

Brander, J.A. (1981), "Intra-industry in Identical Commodities", Journal of International Economics, 11(1): 1-14.

Brander, J and Krugman, P. (1983), "A reciprocal dumping model of international trade", Journal of International Economics, 15:313-321.

Breusch, and Pagan, (1980), "The LaGrange Multiplier Test and its Application to Model Specification in Econometrics", Review of Economic Studies, 48, pp. 239-254

Byun, J. and Lee, S. (2005). "Horizontal and vertical intra-industry trade: New evidence from Korea, 1991 -1999". Global Economy Journal, 5(1), pp. 1-29.

Catherine, Y. (2004). Do patent rights regimes matter. Review of International Economics, 12 (3), pp. 359-373.

Cheng, I., and Wall, W., (2004), "Controlling for Heterogeneity in Gravity Models of Trade and Integration", Working Paper, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis.

Chidoko. C, (2006). "Determinants of Intra Industry Trade between Zimbabwe and it's Trading Partners in the Southern African Development Community Region (1990-2006)." Journal of Social Sciences, Great Zimbabwe University, Harare.

Clark, D. P. and Stanley (1999). "Determinants of Intra-Industry Trade between Developing Countries and the United States". Journal of Economic Development 24:2, 79–92.

Clark, Don P., and Denise L. Stanley. 2003. "Determinants of Intra-Industry Trade between the United States and Industrial Nations." International Economic Journal 17(3): 1-17.

Deadorff, A.V. (1984), "Testing Trade Theories and Predicting Trade Flows", Handbook of International Economics, Vol.1, Amsterdam, North-Holland.

Deadorff, A.V. (1995), "Determinants of Bilateral Trade: Does Gravity Work in a Neoclassical World? NBER Working Paper, No.5377, Cambridge Mass: National Bureau of Economic Research.

Deadorff, A.V. (1998), "Determinates of Bilateral Trade: Does Gravity Work in a Neoclassical World", in: J.A Frankel (ed), The Regionalization of the World Economy, The University of Chicago Press, Chicago, London. PP. 7-31

Dixit, A., and J. E. Stiglitz, (1977), "Monopolistic Competition and Optimum Product Diversity."

American Economic Review, 67(3): 297-308

Debaere, P.,(2005), "The Pacific: An Application of a General Theory of Economic Integration", Institute of International Economics, Washington, USA.

Eaton, J.,(1984). "Oligopolistic competition, product variety and international trade". Clarendon Press, Oxford University Press, pp. 69-83.

Egger, P., (2000), "A note on the proper econometric specification of the gravity equation", Economic Letters 66:25-31

Ether, J and Kierzkowski, H (1982), "Oligopolistic Competition, Product Variety and International Trade", in H. Kierzkowski (ed), Monopolistic Competition and International Trade, New York: Oxford University Press.

Evenett, S., and Keller W., (1998) "On the Theories Explaining the Success of the Gravity Equation", in NBER Working Paper, No. 6529, Cambridge. MA: National Bureau of Economic Research.

Evenett, S., and Keller W., (2002), "On the Theories Explaining the Success of the Gravity Equation", Journal of Political Economy, 110(2): 281-316.

Falvey, R. E. (1981), "Commercial Policy and Intra-Industry Trade", Journal of International Economics, 11(4): 495-511

Falvey, R. E., and Kierzkowski, H., (1987), "Product quality, intra-industry trade and in perfect competition". In Kierzkowski, H., (Ed), Protection and Competition in International Trade, New York: Basil Blackwell

Flam, H., and E. Helpman, (1987), "Vertical Product Differentiation and North-South Trade", American Economic Review, 77(5): 810-822.

Feenstra L. (2003). "Intra-industry trade in horizontal and vertical differentiated agri-food products between Hungary and the EU." Discussion Paper, No. 2002/2, Institute of Economics, Hungarian Academy of Sciences, Budapest.

Fontagné, L. and Freudenberg, M., (1997), "Intra-Industry Trade: Methodological Issues Reconsidered", CEPII, document de travel, No. 97-01.

Filippini C., and Molini V., (2003), "The Determinants of east Asian Trade Flow: A Gravity Equation Approach", Journal of Asian Economics, 14: 695-711

Finger, J. M. (1975), "Trade Overlap and Intra-Industry Trade", Economic Inquiry, 13 (4): 581-589.
Frankel, J., (1997), "Regional Trading Blocs", Institute for International Economics, Washington DC.

Fukao, K., Ishido, H., and Ito, K., (2003), "Vertical intra-industry trade and foreign direct investment in East Asia", Discussion paper, The Institute of Economic Research, Hitotsubashi University, Tokyo, Japan.

Gonzalez, J. G., and A. Velez. 1995. "Intra-IndustryTrade between the United States and the Major Latin American Countries: Measurement and Implications for Free Trade in the Americas." The International Trade Journal 9(4): 519-536.

Gray, H.P. (1962), "Two-way Trade in Manufactures: A Theoretical Underpinning", Weltwirtschaftliches Archiv, 109: 19-39.

Gray, H.P. (1979), "Intra-industry Trade: The Effects of Different Levels of Data Aggregation" In the Economics of Intra-industry Trade, edited by H. Giersch. Tubingen: Mohr.

Greenaway D., Hine R., (1991), "Intra-Industry Specialization, Trade Expansion and Adjustment in the European Economic Space", Journal of Common Market Studies, XXIX (December): 603-622.

Greenaway D., Hine R., and Milner C. (1986), "Country-Specific Factors and the Pattern of Horizontal and Vertical Intra-industry Trade in the U.K", Economic Journal, 105(November): 1505-1518

Greenaway D., Hine R., and Milner C. (1995), "Vertical and Horizontal Intra-industry Trade: A Cross Industry Analysis for the United Kingdom", Economic Journal, 105(November): 1505-1518

Grubel, H.G., (1967), "Intra-industry Trade Specialization and the Pattern of Trade", Canadian Journal of Economics and Political Science, Vol: 33, pp.374-388.

Grubel, H. G., and P. J. Lloyd. (1975), "Intra-Industry Trade: The Theory and Measurement of International Trade in Differentiated Products" The Macmillan Press Ltd, London.

Gustafsson, M., (2005). "Intra Industry Trade between Sweden and the European Union." Jonkoping University, Stockholm.

Harrigan, J. (2001), "Specialization and the Volume of Trade: Do the Data Obey the Laws?" NBER Working Paper, No. 8675, Cambridge Mass: National Bureau of Economic Research.

Hansson, G., (1991), "Determinants of Intra-Industry Specialization in Swedish Foreign Trade.", Scandinavian Journal of Economics, pp 391-405.

Hausman, J., (1978), "Specification Tests in Econometrics", Econometrica, Vol. 46(6):1252-1271

Havrylyshyn, O., and E. Civan, (1983), "Intra-industry Trade and the Stage of Development: A Regression Analysis of Industrial and Developing Countries" In "Intra-industry Trade: Empirical and Methodological Aspects". Edited by P.K. M. Tharakan. Amsterdam: North-Holland. pp.111-140.

Helliwell, J., (1998), "How Much do National Border Matter?, Washington: Booking Institution Press.

Hong, Hwang, (1984), "Intra-Industry Trade and Oligopoly: A Conjectural variations approach", Canadian Journal of Economics, 17:126-137.

Hsiao, C., (1986), "Analysis of Panel Data" Econometric Society Monographs, Cambridge University Press.

Hufbauer, G. (1970). "The impact of national characteristics and technology on the commodity composition of trade in manufactured goods." In Vernon, R. (Ed.). The Technology Factor in International Trade. National Bureau of Economic Research, New York, pp. 145-231..

Hu, X. and Ma, Y. (1999), "International Intra-industry Trade of China" Weltwirtschaftliches Archiv, 135(1): 82-101.

Jámbor, A. (2015) "Country-Specific Determinants of Horizontal and Vertical Intra-industry Agrifood Trade: The Case of the EU New Member States." Journal of Agricultural Economics 65 (3), 663-682.

Kandogan, Y., (2003A), "Reconsidering the adjustment costs of the Europe agreements", Applied Economics Letters, 10(2)

Kandogan, Y., (2003B), "Intra-industry Trade of Transition Countries: Trends and Determinants", Emerging Markets Review, 4(3)

Kim, M., Cho, G., and Koo, W., (2003), "Asymmetric Pattern of Intra-industry Trade Between the United States and Canada", Agribusiness & Applied Economics Report No. 526, North Dakota State University.

Kim T. (1992), "Intra-industry Trade: The Korea Experience", International Economic Journal, 6(2): 95-113.

Koutsoyannis, A., (1977), "Theory of Econometrics: An Introductory Exposition of Econometric Methods" Second edition, Hampshire: Macmillan Publisher Ltd.

Krugman, P.R. (1979), "Increasing Returns, Monopolistic Competition and International Trade", Journal of International Economics, 9(4): 469-479.

Krugman, P.R. (1980), "Scale Economics, Product Differentiation and the Pattern of Trade", American Economic Review, 70(5): 950-959.

Krugman, P.R (1981), "Intra-industry specialization and the gains from trade", Journal of Political Economy, 89(5): 959-973.

Krugman, P.R (1982), "Trade in differentiated products and political economy of trade liberalization". In Import Competition and Response, ed. by J. Bhagwati. Chicago: University of Chicago Press. Pp. 197-208.

Łapinska, J. (2014). "Determinants of Intra-Industry Trade in Agricultural and Food Products between Poland and EU Countries." Danube, 5(3), 159-172.

Lancaster, K. (1979), Variety, Equity, and Efficiency: Product Variety in an Industrial Society. Columbia University Press: New York.

Lancaster, K. (1980). "Intra-industry Trade under Perfect Monopolistic Competition", Journal of International Economics, 10(2): 151-175.

Lee, Y. S. (1989), "A Study of the Determinants of Intra-industry Trade among the Pacific Basin Countries", Weltwirtschaftliches Archiv, 125(2): 346-358.

Lee H., and Lloyd P., (2002), "Intra-industry Trade in Services", In Lloyd, P., and Lee, H.-H. (Eds), Frontiers of Research in Intra-industry Trade. Palgrave MacMillan, New York.

Linder, S. (1961). An Essay on Trade and Transformation. New York, John Wiley & Sons.

Lloyd, P., (1989), "Reflections on Intra-Industry Trade Theory and Factor Proportions", In: Jacob Kol, P.K. Mathew Tharakan (Eds), Intra-Industry Trad:, Evidence, and Extensions. London Macmillan Press, pp. 15-30.

Loertscher, R. and Wolter, F. (1980). Determinants of intra-industry trade: Among countries and across industries. Weltwirtschaftliches Archiv, 11 6 (2), pp. 280-293.

Manrique, GG., (1987), "Intra-industry trade between developed and developing countries: the United States and the NICs. Journal of developing areas, 21:481-484.

Marvel, H.P., and E.J. Ray (1987), "Intra industry Trade: Sources and Effects on Protection," Journal of Political Economy, 95, Dec., 1278-1291.

McCallum, J., (1995), "National Borders Matter: Canada-U.S. Reginald Trade Patterns", American Economic Review, Vol. 85(3): 615-623

Miller, A., (1990), "Subset Selection in Regression", New York: Chapman and Hall.

Ministry of Agriculture (2004) "Agricultural Market Development Plan" Lusaka. Zambia

Mulenga, C., (2012), "An Investigation of the determinants of Intra Industry trade between Zambia and its trading Partners in the Southern African Development Community (SADC)." Trade and Industrial Policy strategies (TIPS) working paper series 2012-01. Lusaka, Zambia.

Musonda. F., (1997), "Intra-industry Trade between members of the PTA/COMESA Regional Trading Arrangement". AERC Research Paper No. 64

Nilsson, L. (1997), "The measurement of Intra-Industry Trade between Unequal Partners", Weltwirtschaftliches Archiv, 133 (3): 554-565

Osimani R. and Leans, S. (2001). "The determinants of intra-industry trade: The case of Uruguay". Journal of International Economics, 48(1): 7-35

Parr, GR., (1994), "Intra-industry trade and the prospect of trade liberalization in South Africa", South African Journal of Economics, 62 (4):393-405.

Poyhonen, P. (1963). "Tentative model for the volume of trade between countries." Weltwirtschaftliches Archiv, 90 (l), pp. 9 3-1 00.

Prabir De., (2006). "Empirical Estimates of Trade Costs for Asia". Latin America/Caribbean and Asia/Pacific Economics and Business Association. New Delhi, India

Prebisch, F. (2005). Puzzle about intra-industry trade: A comment. Weltwirtschaftliches Archiv, 128 (4), pp. 742-746.

Ramanathan, R., (2002). "Introductory Econometrics with Application" Fifth edition. Published by Harcourt College Publisher.

Rasekhi, S., & Shojaee, S. S. (2012). "Determinant Factors of the Vertical Intra-industry Trade in Agricultural Sector: A Study of Iran and Its Main Trading Partners." Agricultural Economics / Zemedelska Ekonomika, 58(4),180-190.

Rauch, J., (1999), "Network versus Markets in International Trade", Journal of International Economics, 48(1): 7-35

Rayment, P.B. (1983), "Intra-Industry Specialization and the Foreign Trade of Industrial Countries", in Controlling Industrial Economics: Essays in Honour of C.T. Saunders, (ed) by S.F. Trowen, Macmillan.

Rose, A., (2000), "One Money, one market: Estimating the effects of common currencies on trade" Economic Policy, 15:pp.8-45

Rose, A., (2002), "DO WTO Members have More Liberal Trade Policy?", NBER Working Paper No. w9273,

Rose, A. (2003), "Which International Institutions Promote International Trade", Review of International Economics

Rose, A., (2004), "Do We Really Know that the WTO Increase Trade?" The American Economic Review, Vol. 94 (1).

Rose, A. and Wincoop V., (2001), "National Money as a Barrier to International Trade: The Reat Case for Currency Union", American Economic Review, 91(2): 386-398.

Schmitt, N and Yu, Z., (2001), "Economies of scale and the volume of intra-industry trade", Economics Letters, 74:127-132.

Shaked, A., and Sutton, J. (1984), "Natural Oligopolies and International Trade", in Monopolistic Competition and International Trade, edited by H. Kierzkowski. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Sharma, K., (2000), "The Pattern and Determinants of Intra-Industry Trade in Australian Manufacturing", The Australian Economic Review, 33(2): 245-255

Sharma, K., (2002), "How important is the processed food in intra-industry trade? The Australian experience", Journal of Economic Studies, 29(2): 121-130. (Case study)

Singer, J., and Willett J., (2003), "Applied Longitudinal Data Analysis: Modeling Change and Event Occurrence", New York, Oxford University Press.

Smith, A. (1776). "The Wealth of Nations." Modern Library Edition, New York: Random House.

Sribnery, W., (2017), "FAQ: What are some problems with panel regression?" http://www.stata.com

Stone, J., and Lee, H. (1995), "Determinants of Intra-Industry Trade: A Longitudinal, Crosse-Country Analysis, Weltwirtschaftliches Archiv, 131 (1): 67-85.

Tharakan, P. K. Mathew (1984), "Intra-industry Trade between the Industrial Countries and the Developing World", European Economic Review, 26: 213-227.

Tharakan, P. K. Mathew (1986), "Intra-industry Trade of Benelux with the Developing World", Weltwirtschaftliches Archiv, 122(1): 131-149.131(1): 86-105.

Thorpe, M. W., Leitão, N. 2013. "Determinants of United States' vertical and horizontal intraindustry trade". Global Economy Journal, 13(2): 233-250.

Tinbergen, J. (1962). "Shaping the World Economy: Suggestions for an International Economic Policy." The Twentieth Century Fund. New York.

Tolman, R., and Wang H., (2002), "Domestic Violence and Employment: Fixed Effects Models of Three Waves of Women's Employment Study Data", A Conference Paper, presented at Annual Conference of the Association for Public Policy Analysis and Management (APPAM), Dallas, USA.

Tybout. K. (1993), "A Cross-Section Analysis of Intra-Industry Trade in U.S. Manufacturing Industries," Weltwirtschaftliches Archiv, 118, 281-

United Nations Statistical Division. (2017). Data retrieved May 10, 2017 from http://comtrade.un.org/

UNCTAD (2010). Trade and Development Report 2011, United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD), Geneva

Veeramani. 2009. "Trade barriers, multinational involvement and intra-industry trade: panel data evidence from India". Applied Economics, 41: 2541-2553.

Verdoon, P. J. (1960), "The Intra-Bloc Trade of Benelux" in E.A.G. Robinson (ed.), Economic Consequences of the Size of Nations, Proceedings of a conference held by the International Economic Association, Macmillan, London, PP. 291-329.

Williamson, J. & C. Milner (1991). "The World Economy: A Textbook in International Economics." New York, London: Harvester/ WheatSheaf.

World Bank, (2017). World Development indicators. Washington DC: The World Bank.

World Bank. (2015). Global economic prospective and the developing countries 2016, Making Trade work for the World's poor, Washington DC, World Bank.

Zarzoso I., and Lehmann F., (2003), "Augmented Gravity Model: An Empirical Application to Mexico-European Union Trade Flows", Journal of Applied Economics, VI (2): 291-316

Zhang, Z. & Thorpe M. (2001), "A Cross-Section Analysis of Intra-Industry Trade in Manufacturing Industry in East Asia". This paper was presented at Far Eastern Meeting of Economic Society (FEMES) held in Kobe, Japan.

Zhang, J. & Zhou, C. (2005). Chinese bilateral intra-industry trade: A panel data study for 50 countries in the 1992–2001 periods. Weltwirtschaftliches Archiv, 141(3): 510–540.

APPENDICES

Appendix 1

Results for multicollinearity tests

. corr l_iit l_pci l_dpci l_ti l_dis l_gdp l_inf l_to l_tar l_pd l_es l_ci l_fe l_ca DT d1 (obs=52)

	l_iit	l_pci	l_dpci	l_ti	l_dis	l_gdp	l_inf	l_to	l_tar	l_pd	l_es	l_ci	l_fe	l_ca
l iit	1.0000													
l_pci	0.5085	1.0000												
l_dpci	0.3707	0.7653	1.0000											
l_ti	0.9186	0.4598	0.2910	1.0000										
l_dis	0.5937	0.8445	0.6209	0.5064	1.0000									
l_gdp	0.5015	0.8514	0.7303	0.4404	0.7339	1.0000								
l_inf	0.0925	-0.0195	0.0001	0.0891	-0.0366	-0.0262	1.0000							
l_to	-0.2384	-0.1933	-0.3224	-0.3004	-0.1832	-0.0497	0.0232	1.0000						
l_tar	-0.0837	-0.1751	-0.0504	-0.1186	-0.2585	-0.0248	0.0785	0.1483	1.0000					
l_pd	0.5923	0.9687	0.6782	0.5538	0.8841	0.8080	-0.0506	-0.2562	-0.2206	1.0000				
l_es	-0.1271	0.1734	0.0962	-0.1739	0.1423	0.1047	0.1180	0.2742	-0.0222	0.1172	1.0000			
l_ci	0.9976	0.5127	0.3781	0.9117	0.5994	0.5101	0.0892	-0.2254	-0.0651	0.5948	-0.1214	1.0000		
l_fe	0.5938	0.8447	0.6211	0.5064	1.0000	0.7341	-0.0366	-0.1832	-0.2584	0.8843	0.1423	0.5994	1.0000	
l_ca	-0.3075	-0.5046	-0.6114	-0.1945	-0.5910	-0.4436	0.2995	0.3589	0.2072	-0.5010	0.0025	-0.3149	-0.5910	1.0000
DT	-0.8550	-0.7086	-0.4818	-0.7782	-0.7079	-0.6839	-0.0409	0.0745	0.1470	-0.7556	0.0736	-0.8517	-0.7081	0.3515
dl	-0.6108	-0.9324	-0.7526	-0.5281	-0.9443	-0.8407	-0.0145	0.1942	0.1976	-0.9386	-0.1296	-0.6176	-0.9444	0.5849

Appendix 2

Results for the Breusch-Pagan Test

```
. xttest2
Correlation matrix of residuals:
___e1 __e2
__e1 1.0000
__e2 -0.0081 1.0000
Breusch-Pagan LM test of independence: chi2(1) = 0.002, Pr = 0.9670
Based on 26 complete observations
. xttest2
Correlation matrix of residuals:
___e1 ___e2
__e1 1.0000
__e2 -0.0081 1.0000
Breusch-Pagan LM test of independence: chi2(1) = 0.002, Pr = 0.9670
Based on 26 complete observations
```

. xttest0

Breusch and Pagan Lagrangian multiplier test for random effects

```
l_iit[country,t] = Xb + u[country] + e[country,t]
```

Estimated results:								
		Var	<pre>sd = sqrt(Var)</pre>					
	l_iit	.6577193	.8109989					
	e	.0029092	.0539366					
	u	0	0					
Test:	Var(u) = ()						
		chibar2(01)	= 0.00					
		Prob > chibar2	= 1.0000					

Appendix 3

Results for the food and live animals industry

3.1 Test for heteroskedasticity

3.2 Test for Autocorrelation

```
. * 3 Wooddridge Autocorrelation Test
. // installs wooldridge test into STATA
. net sj 3-2 st0039
package st0039 from http://www.stata-journal.com/software/sj3-2
TITLE
       SJ3-2 st0039. Testing for serial correlation in linear ...
DESCRIPTION/AUTHOR(S)
       Testing for serial correlation in linear panel-data models
by David M. Drukker, Stata Corporation
Support: ddrukker@stata.com
       After installation, type help xtserial
INSTALLATION FILES
                                                              (type net install st0039)
       st0039/xtserial.ado
st0039/xtserial.hlp
ANCILLARY FILES
                                                               (type net get st0039)
       st0039/xtserial.do
 net install st0039
checking st0039 consistency and verifying not already installed... all files already exist and are up to date.
. xtserial l_iit l_dpci l_gdp l_inf l_to l_tar l_pd l_es l_ci l_fe l_ca DT
Wooldridge test for autocorrelation in panel data
H0: no first-order autocorrelation

F( 1, 1) = 237.166

Prob > F = 0.0413
```

3.4 Regression results for the Food and live animals industry

. xtgls l_iit l_dpci l_gdp l_inf l_to l_tar l_pd l_es l_ci l_fe l_ca DT, igls panels(heteroskedastic) Iteration 1: tolerance = .02108055 Iteration 2: tolerance = .01689972 Iteration 3: tolerance = .00741027Iteration 4: tolerance = .00275531Iteration 5: tolerance = .00099079Iteration 6: tolerance = .00035322Iteration 7: tolerance = .00012559Iteration 8: tolerance = .00004461Iteration 9: tolerance = .00001584Iteration 10: tolerance = 5.626e-06Iteration 11: tolerance = 1.998e-06 Iteration 12: tolerance = 7.096e-07Iteration 13: tolerance = 2.517e-07Iteration 14: tolerance = 8.935e-08Cross-sectional time-series FGLS regression Coefficients: generalized least squares Panels: heteroskedastic Correlation: no autocorrelation Number of obs = Number of groups = Estimated covariances 2 52 0 Estimated autocorrelations = 2 Time periods = 26Weld chi2(11) = 31024.59Estimated coefficients = 12 Log likelihood = 104.7564 Prob > chi2 -0.0000 Coef. Std. Err. l_iit z P>|z| [95% Conf. Interval] -.0138853 .0067061 -2.07 0.038 -.027029 -.0007416 l dpci .9973797 .0175291 56.90 0.000 -.0001171 .0221457 -0.01 0.996 .9630233 1.031736 l_gdp -.0435219 -.0435219 .0432877 -.0168304 .0316027 -.0001171 .0221457 -0.01 0.996 .0073862 .0123556 0.60 0.550 l_inf -.0001171 l_to .0181335 -.0494403 -.0112125 -0.77 -.0138992 0.443 .0216419 l_tar -1.99 0.047 -.0000809 l_pd - 0056467 l_es .0021243 .0030489 0.70 0.486 -.0038514 -.0029382 .0081 l_ci .00768 .0054175 1.42 0.156 .0182982 .0019745 2.05 0.040 .0040514 .0001814 l_fe .0079214 -.0007032 .0026223 -0.27 0.789 -.016412 .008825 -1.86 0.063 l_ca -.0058429 .0044364 -.0337086 .0008846 DT -1.626123 .8893853 -1.83 0.067 -3.369286 .1170403 cons

Appendix 4

Results for the chemicals and related products Industry

4.1 Test for heteroskedasticity

4.2 Test for Autocorrelation

* 3 Wooddridge Autocorrelation Test
 // installs wooldridge test into STATA
 net sj 3-2 st0039

package st0039 from http://www.stata-journal.com/software/sj3-2

TITLE SJ3-2 st0039. Testing for serial correlation in linear ... DESCRIPTION/AUTHOR(S) Testing for serial correlation in linear panel-data models by David M. Drukker, Stata Corporation Support: ddrukker@stata.com After installation, type help xtserial INSTALLATION FILES (type net install st0039) st0039/xtserial.ado st0039/xtserial.hlp ANCILLARY FILES (type net get st0039) st0039/xtserial.do

. net install st0039 checking st0039 consistency and verifying not already installed... all files already exist and are up to date.

. .

. xtserial l_iit l_dpci l_gdp l_inf l_to l_tar l_pd l_es l_ci l_fe l_ca DT

Wooldridge test for autocorrelation in panel data H0: no first-order autocorrelation

F(1, 1) = 131.663 Prob > F = 0.0553

4.3 Regression Results for the chemicals and related products industry

. xtgls l_iit Iteration 1: t Iteration 2: t Iteration 3: t Iteration 4: t Iteration 5: t Iteration 6: t Iteration 7: t Iteration 8: t	<pre>1_dpci l_gdp colerance = . colerance = .</pre>	<pre>l_inf l_to 1 12890487 0387488 01199555 00362029 00108545 00032484 00009716 00002906 .689e-06</pre>	l_tar 1	l_pd l_es	1_ci 1_fe 1_	_ca DT,	igls	panels (heteroskedastic
Iteration 10:	tolerance =	2.598e-06						
Iteration 11:	tolerance =	7.769e-07						
Iteration 12:	tolerance =	2.323e-07						
Iteration 13:	tolerance =	6.948e-08						
Cross-sectiona Coefficients:	al time-serie generalized	s FGLS regres	ssion es					
Paneis:	neteroskeda	STIC						
Correlation:	no autocorr	elation						
Estimated cova	ariances	= 2		Number	r of obs	_	52	
Estimated auto	correlations	= 0		Number	of groups	_	2	
Estimated coef	ficients	= 12		Timer	periods	_	26	
Docimacea coci				Wald o		_	37 73	
Log likelihoor	4	= -144 3238		Prob		_		
	-							
	r							
l_iit	Coef.	Std. Err.	z	₽> z	[95% Cor	nf. Inte	erval]	
l dpci	1974131	.6523565	-0.30	0 0.762	-1.476008	3 1.	081182	
l gdp	7.219789	3.517125	2.05	5 0.040	.3263504	1 14	.11323	
l inf	8314732	.9521584	-0.87	7 0.383	-2.697669	ə 1.	034723	
_ l to	2.699346	1.282614	2.10	0 0.035	.1854679	9 5.2	213224	
l tar	8094897	.534566	-1.51	1 0.130	-1.85722	2 .2	382403	
_ l pd	1062394	.4929063	-0.22	2 0.829	-1.072318	3.8	598393	
les	-4.667438	1.628723	-2.87	7 0.004	-7.859677	7 -1.	475199	
l_ci	-5.740221	1.743088	-3.29	9 0.001	-9.156611	L -2.3	323831	
l_fe	4939074	.3332115	-1.48	8 0.138	-1.14699	.1	591752	
l_ca	5179522	.4526008	-1.14	4 0.252	-1.405033	3.3	691289	
DT	-3.345591	1.244272	-2.69	9 0.007	-5.784319	99	068635	
_cons	257.8291	81.21522	3.17	7 0.002	98.65019	9 4	17.008	

Appendix 5

Results for the manufactured goods classified chiefly by material Industry

5.1 Test for heteroskedasticity

5.2 Test for Autocorrelation

```
. // installs wooldridge test into STATA
. net sj 3-2 st0039
```

package st0039 from http://www.stata-journal.com/software/sj3-2

```
TITLE
     SJ3-2 st0039. Testing for serial correlation in linear ...
DESCRIPTION/AUTHOR(S)
     Testing for serial correlation in linear panel-data models
     by David M. Drukker, Stata Corporation
     Support: ddrukker@stata.com
     After installation, type help xtserial
INSTALLATION FILES
                                                (type net install st0039)
     st0039/xtserial.ado
     st0039/xtserial.hlp
ANCILLARY FILES
                                                 (type net get st0039)
     st0039/xtserial.do
. net install st0039
checking st0039 consistency and verifying not already installed...
all files already exist and are up to date.
. xtserial l iit l dpci l gdp l inf l to l tar l pd l es l ci l fe l ca DT
```

Wooldridge test for autocorrelation in panel data H0: no first-order autocorrelation F(1, 1) = 142.913Prob > F = 0.0531

5.3 Regression Results for the manufacturing Industry

```
. xtgls l_iit l_dpci l_gdp l_inf l_to l_tar l_pd l_es l_ci l_fe l_ca DT, igls panels(heteroskedastic)
Iteration 1: tolerance = .02160129
Iteration 2: tolerance = .01016194
Iteration 3: tolerance = .00485952
Iteration 4: tolerance = .00234238
Iteration 4: tolerance = .00234238
Iteration 5: tolerance = .0013341
Iteration 6: tolerance = .00054944
Iteration 7: tolerance = .00026659
Iteration 8: tolerance = .00012941
Iteration 9: tolerance = .00006283
Iteration 10: tolerance = .0003051
Iteration 11: tolerance = .00001481
Iteration 12: tolerance = 7.194e-06
Iteration 13: tolerance = 3.494e-06
Iteration 14: tolerance = 1.697e-06
Iteration 15: tolerance = 8.239e-07
Iteration 16: tolerance = 4.001e-07
Iteration 17: tolerance = 4.001e-07
Iteration 18: tolerance = 9.434e-08
Cross-sectional time-series FGLS regression
Coefficients: generalized least squares
Panels:
                      heteroskedastic
                    no autocorrelation
Correlation:
                                                                      Number of obs =
Number of groups =
Time periods
Estimated covariances
                                                      2
                                                                                                                 52
Estimated autocorrelations =
                                                       0
                                                                                                                  2
                                       = U
= 12
                                                                       Time periods
Wald chi2(11)
                                                                                                 =
Estimated coefficients
                                                                                                                 26
                                                                                                           207.46
Log likelihood
                                        = -92.10599
                                                                       Prob > chi2
                                                                                                   =
                                                                                                           0.0000
          l iit
                           Coef. Std. Err.
                                                                      P > |z|
                                                                                      [95% Conf. Interval]
                                                               ~
                                       1.623448
                                                       -3.45
                       -5.596119
         l_dpci
                                                                       0.001
                                                                                    -8.778018
                                                                                                        -2.41422
                                                                                                        .7492503
                         .3661824
                                         .1954464
                                                             1.87
                                                                       0.061
                                                                                     -.0168855
          l_gdp
l inf
                                         .4198454
                        -.4277041
                                                           -1.02
                                                                       0.308
                                                                                     -1.250586
                                                                                                        .3951778
          l_to
l_tar
                       -.2867466
                                        .2045603
                                                           -1.40
                                                                       0.161
                                                                                     -.6876774
                                                                                                        .1141842
                                                                                                        .1516502
                        .9418394
                                                           2.41
            l_pd
l_es
                                         .3916072
                                                                       0.016
                                                                                     .1743034
                                                                                                       1.709375
                         .1560657
                                                                                     -.1110296
                                                                                                        .4231611
                                        .5019192
            l_ci
l_fe
                          .6205553
                                                            1.24
                                                                       0.216
                                                                                    -.3631881
                                                                                                        1.604299
                       -3.018309
                                                           -6.99
                                                                       0.000
                                                                                     -3.865172
                                                                                                     -2.171445
                        .1753153
                                                           0.82
1.76
7.41
            l_ca
DT
                                        .2129983
                                                                       0.410
                                                                                     -.2421538
                                                                                                       .5927844
2.027727
                                                                                    -.1100595
136.1433
                          9588338
                                          5453638
                                                                       0.079
                                                                                                     233.9758
                       185.0595
                                       24.95773
          cons
                                                                       0.000
```

Appendix 6

Robust Test for IIT for all the industries

```
. xtgls l_iit l_gdp DT l_inf l_dpci l_ti dl l_tar, igls panels(heteroskedastic)
Iteration 1: tolerance = .19667187
Iteration 2: tolerance = .02757204
Iteration 3: tolerance = .00445587
Iteration 4: tolerance = .00073527
Iteration 5: tolerance = .00012174
Iteration 6: tolerance = .00002017
Iteration 7: tolerance = 3.341e-06
Iteration 8: tolerance = 5.536e-07
Iteration 9: tolerance = 9.170e-08
Cross-sectional time-series FGLS regression
Coefficients: generalized least squares
Panels: heteroskedastic
Correlation:
                    no autocorrelation
                                                     2Number of obs=520Number of groups=28Time periods=26
Estimated covariances
Estimated coefficients =

      Time periods
      =
      26

      Wald chi2(7)
      =
      25413.55

      Prob > chi2
      =
      0.0000

                                       = 102.8402
Log likelihood
                      Coef. Std. Err. z P>|z| [95% Conf. Interval]
        l_iit

      .9490308
      .0291812
      32.52
      0.000
      .8918367
      1.006225

      -.0153781
      .0062411
      -2.46
      0.014
      -.0276103
      -.0031458

      -.1209431
      .4331138
      -0.28
      0.780
      -.9698306
      .7279444

      .0425375
      .0258045
      1.65
      0.099
      -.0080383
      .0931134

      .0094668
      .0088003
      1.08
      0.282
      -.0077816
      .0267151

        l_gdp
             DT
          l_inf
         l_dpci
           l_ti
                       -.0121239 .0085996 -1.41 0.159 -.0289788
.8911204 3.168207 0.28 0.779 -5.318452
                                                                                                          .0047311
              d1
                                                                                                         7.100693
          l_tar
                       -2.337494 .134918 -17.33 0.000
                                                                                    -2.601928 -2.073059
          _cons
```

Appendix 7

Standard International Trade Classification, Rev.4

 $\underline{0}$ - Food and live animals

- $\underline{00}$ Live animals other than animals of division 03
- <u>01</u> Meat and meat preparations
- <u>02</u> Dairy products and birds' eggs
- <u>03</u> Fish (not marine mammals), crustaceans, molluscs and aquatic invertebrates, and preparations thereof
- 04 Cereals and cereal preparations
- <u>05</u> Vegetables and fruit
- <u>06</u> Sugars, sugar preparations and honey
- <u>07</u> Coffee, tea, cocoa, spices, and manufactures thereof
- <u>08</u> Feeding stuff for animals (not including unmilled cereals)
- <u>09</u> Miscellaneous edible products and preparations

$\underline{1}$ - Beverages and tobacco

- <u>11</u> Beverages
- <u>12</u> Tobacco and tobacco manufactures
- $\underline{2}$ Crude materials, inedible, except fuels
 - <u>21</u> Hides, skins and furskins, raw
 - <u>22</u> Oil-seeds and oleaginous fruits
 - <u>23</u> Crude rubber (including synthetic and reclaimed)
 - <u>24</u> Cork and wood
 - <u>25</u> Pulp and waste paper
 - <u>26</u> Textile fibres (other than wool tops and other combed wool) and their wastes (not manufactured into yarn or fabric)
 - <u>27</u> Crude fertilizers, other than those of Division 56, and crude minerals (excluding coal, petroleum and precious stones)
 - <u>28</u> Metalliferous ores and metal scrap
 - <u>29</u> Crude animal and vegetable materials, n.e.s.
- $\underline{3}$ Mineral fuels, lubricants and related materials
 - <u>32</u> Coal, coke and briquettes
 - <u>33</u> Petroleum, petroleum products and related materials
 - <u>34</u> Gas, natural and manufactured
 - <u>35</u> Electric current
- $\underline{4}$ Animal and vegetable oils, fats and waxes
 - 41 Animal oils and fats
 - $\underline{42}$ Fixed vegetable fats and oils, crude, refined or fractionated
 - <u>43</u> Animal or vegetable fats and oils, processed; waxes of animal or vegetable origin; inedible mixtures or preparations of animal or vegetable fats or oils, n.e.s.
- 5 Chemicals and related products, n.e.s.
 - <u>51</u> Organic chemicals
 - <u>52</u> Inorganic chemicals
 - <u>53</u> Dyeing, tanning and colouring materials
 - 54 Medicinal and pharmaceutical products
 - <u>55</u> Essential oils and resinoids and perfume materials; toilet, polishing and cleansing preparations
 - <u>56</u> Fertilizers (other than those of group 272)
 - <u>57</u> Plastics in primary forms
 - <u>58</u> Plastics in non-primary forms
 - <u>59</u> Chemical materials and products, n.e.s.

- $\underline{6}$ Manufactured goods classified chiefly by material
 - <u>61</u> Leather, leather manufactures, n.e.s., and dressed furskins
 - <u>62</u> Rubber manufactures, n.e.s.
 - <u>63</u> Cork and wood manufactures (excluding furniture)
 - <u>64</u> Paper, paperboard and articles of paper pulp, of paper or of paperboard
 - <u>65</u> Textile yarn, fabrics, made-up articles, n.e.s., and related products
 - <u>66</u> Non-metallic mineral manufactures, n.e.s.
 - <u>67</u> Iron and steel
 - <u>68</u> Non-ferrous metals
 - <u>69</u> Manufactures of metals, n.e.s.
- <u>7</u> Machinery and transport equipment
 - <u>71</u> Power-generating machinery and equipment
 - <u>72</u> Machinery specialized for particular industries
 - <u>73</u> Metalworking machinery
 - <u>74</u> General industrial machinery and equipment, n.e.s., and machine parts, n.e.s.
 - <u>75</u> Office machines and automatic data-processing machines
 - <u>76</u> Telecommunications and sound-recording and reproducing apparatus and equipment
 - <u>77</u> Electrical machinery, apparatus and appliances, n.e.s., and electrical parts thereof (including non-electrical counterparts, n.e.s., of electrical household-type equipment)
 - <u>78</u> Road vehicles (including air-cushion vehicles)
 - <u>79</u> Other transport equipment
- <u>8</u> Miscellaneous manufactured articles
 - <u>81</u> Prefabricated buildings; sanitary, plumbing, heating and lighting fixtures and fittings, n.e.s.
 - <u>82</u> Furniture and parts thereof; bedding, mattresses, mattress supports, cushions and similar stuffed furnishings
 - <u>83</u> Travel goods, handbags and similar containers
 - <u>84</u> Articles of apparel and clothing accessories
 - <u>85</u> Footwear
 - <u>87</u> Professional, scientific and controlling instruments and apparatus, n.e.s.
 - <u>88</u> Photographic apparatus, equipment and supplies and optical goods, n.e.s.; watches and clocks
 - <u>89</u> Miscellaneous manufactured articles, n.e.s.
- $\underline{9}$ Commodities and transactions not classified elsewhere in the SITC
 - <u>91</u> Postal packages not classified according to kind
 - <u>93</u> Special transactions and commodities not classified according to kind
 - <u>96</u> Coin (other than gold coin), not being legal tender

- <u>97</u> Gold, non-monetary (excluding gold ores and concentrates)
 <u>I</u> Gold, monetary
 <u>II</u> Gold coin and current coin